

Title	準線形常微分方程式系の解の漸近的挙動に関する研究
Author(s)	齋藤, 誠慈
Citation	大阪大学, 1989, 博士論文
Version Type	VoR
URL	https://hdl.handle.net/11094/490
rights	
Note	

Osaka University Knowledge Archive : OUKA

https://ir.library.osaka-u.ac.jp/

Osaka University

STUDIES ON ASYMPTOTIC BEHAVIOR OF SOLUTIONS FOR QUASILINEAR ORDINARY DIFFERENTIAL SYSTEMS

SEIJI SAITO

STUDIES ON ASYMPTOTIC BEHAVIOR OF SOLUTIONS FOR QUASILINEAR ORDINARY DIFFERENTIAL SYSTEMS

(準線形常微分方程式系の解の漸近的挙動に関する研究)

SEIJI SAITO

CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1		INTRODUCTION	
	1.1.	Quasilinear Ordinary Differential Systems	
		and Fixed Point Theorems	1
	1.2.	Periodic Solutions of Periodic Systems	6
	1.3.	Continuous Dependence on a Parameter	
		of Periodic Solutions	8
	1.4.	Boundary Value Problems on a Finite Interval	11
	1.5.	Boundary Value Problems on an Infinite Interval	13
	1.6.	Stability of Solutions	16
	1.7.	Asymptotic Equivalence	18
		NOTATIONS	21
CHAPTER 2		PERIODIC SOLUTIONS OF PERIODIC SYSTEMS	
	2.1.	Introduction	25
	2.2.	Preliminaries	26
	2.3.	Existence of Periodic Solutions	28
	2.4.	Existence and Uniqueness of Periodic Solutions	31
CHAPTER 3		CONTINUOUS DEPENDENCE ON A PARAMETER OF PERIODIC	
		SOLUTIONS	
	3.1.	Introduction	35
	3.2.	Preliminaries	36
	3.3.	Continuous Dependence on a Parameter	
		of Periodic Solutions	38
CHAPTER 4		BOUNDARY VALUE PROBLEMS ON A FINITE INTERVAL	
	4.1.	Introduction	57

	4.2.	Preliminaries	59
	4.3.	Existence and Uniqueness of Solutions	
		for Nonlinear Problems	60
	4.4.	Existence and Uniqueness of Solutions	
		for Linear Problems	69
	4.5.	Two Points Boundary Value Problems	72
CHAPTER 5		BOUNDARY VALUE PROBLEMS ON AN INFINITE INTERVAL	
	5.1.	Introduction	75
	5.2.	Preliminaries	76
	5.3.	Existence of Solutions	80
	5.4.	Existence and Uniqueness of Solutions	88
CHAPTER 6		STABILITY OF SOLUTIONS	
	6.1.	Introduction	93
	6.2.	Preliminaries	94
	6.3.	Uniformly Asymptotic Stability in the Large	95
	6.4.	Exponentially Asymptotic Stability	
		in the Large	100
CHAPTER 7		ASYMPTOTIC EQUIVALENCE	
	7.1.	Introduction	104
	7.2.	Preliminaries	105
	7.3.	Asymptotic Equivalence	107
REFERENCES			117
LIST OF PU	BLICAT	IONS	125
ACKNOWLEDG	EMENTS		

CHAPTER 1

TNTRODUCTION

1.1. Quasilinear Ordinary Differential Systems and Fixed Point Theorems.

Many important classes of engineering and scientific problems related to linear or nonlinear phenomena are often described by ordinary differential systems. For instance, automatic control, optimal control, adaptive control, and electrical networks have been investigated by the qualitative methods of ordinary differential systems.

In the case of linear systems, the fundamental theory has been already established (e.g., Arimoto [69], Brockett [64], Cesari [65], Kalman [66], Kimura [71], Kodama-Suda [72], Narendra-Taylor [67], Zubov [68]). Van der Pol's equation, Duffing's equation, and Lienard's equation appear in nonlinear problems of electric engineering and they have been studied for a long time. General nonlinear systems have been partly discussed by Liapunov's direct method (Lefschetz [73], Narendra-Taylor [67], and Zubov [68]). However, it seems that systematic analyses have not been established yet in the case of general nonlinear systems.

The purpose of this thesis is to extend several criteria for the existence and asymptotic behavior of solutions for nonlinear systems as well as to use a unified method via fixed point theorems.

Especially, conditions obtained in this thesis are explicit and

quantitative. Moreover, they can be easily applied to engineering and scientific problems.

It is often that weakly nonlinear problems are considered as linear systems and qualitative theory for linear systems are applied in order to deal with the above problems. However, the weakly nonlinear phenomena should be described by the following quasilinear ordinary differential system

$$(N) x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

associated with the following linear system

$$(L) x' = B(t)x.$$

Here A(t,x) and F(t,x) are both continuous on $R \times R^n$, $R = (-\infty, +\infty)$, and B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on R.

The above quasilinear system constitutes quite a large class. When the following system

(E)
$$x' = f(t,x), \quad f(t,0) \equiv 0$$

is considered and f(t,x) is differentiable in x and the Jacobian matrix $f_x(t,x)$ is continuous on $R\times R^n$, then

$$f(t,x) = \left(\int_{0}^{1} f_{x}(t,sx) ds \right) x.$$

The above system (E) becomes

(Q)
$$x' = A(t,x)x$$
, where $A(t,x) = \int_{0}^{1} f_{x}(t,sx)ds$.

Recently the above system (Q) has been investigated in order to discuss nonlinear control systems (Hirai-Ikeda[70], Kartsatos[27] Landau-Tomizuka [74]).

In this thesis we shall give quantitative conditions how the quasilinear system (N) is close to the linear system (L) and give extended criteria obtained before. It seems that the explicit conditions which obtained by using a systematic method via fixed point theorems are easily applicable to engineering and scientific problems.

Let S be a set and $V: S \to S$ a mapping. An $x \in S$ is called to be a fixed point of V, if V(x) = x. A great number of theorems concerning the existence of a fixed point of a mapping are obtained by various mathematical analysis (e.g., Cronin [17], Istratescu [25], and Zeidler [63]). Well-known fixed point theorems are as follows: Brouwer's fixed point theorem (Dunford-Schwartz [19]), Schauder's fixed point theorem (Smart [58]), and the contraction principle, i.e., Banach's fixed point theorem (Smart [58]).

Schauder's Fixed Point Theorem. Let S be a convex closed set in a Banach space. Suppose that $V:S\to S$ is continuous and the image V(S) is relatively compact. Then there exists at least one fixed point of V in S.

The Contraction Principle. Let S be a closed set in a complete metric space with a metric $\rho\colon S\times S\to [0,+\infty)$ and a mapping $V:S\to S$. Suppose that there exists a positive number $k\le 1$ such that

$$\rho(V(x),V(y)) \leq k\rho(x,y)$$

for any x, $y \in S$. Then there exists one and only one fixed point of V in S.

Fixed point theorems are most useful to discuss the following

qualitative properties of solutions for differential systems: the existence, uniqueness of solutions for initial value problems or boundary value problems (Reissig-Sansone-Conti [45] and Sansone-Conti [57]), the existence, uniqueness of periodic solutions (Yoshizawa [61, 62]), and the continuation of solutions for initial value problems (Lakshmikantham-Leela [38]).

In the following chapters the above fixed point theorems play an important role.

In Chapter 2 an existence theorem of periodic solutions for a periodic quasilinear system (N), which is associated with a periodic linear system (L), is obtained by using Schauder's fixed point theorem. Under additional conditions an existence and uniqueness theorem of periodic solutions is given by applying the contraction principle.

In Chapter 3 the continuous dependence of periodic solutions on a parameter λ for the following periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system

$$(N!) \qquad x' = A(t,x,\lambda)x + \lambda F(t,x,\lambda) + f(t)$$

associated with the following periodic linear system

$$(L^{\dagger}) \qquad x' = B(t)x + f(t)$$

is treated. By Schauder's fixed point theorem the existence of periodic solutions for (N') is shown. And under Lipschitz conditions the continuous dependence of periodic solutions on λ for (N') is proved by the contraction principle.

Boundary value problems (N) with a nonlinear boundary condition

 $\mathcal{N}(x)=0$ on a finite interval J=[0,T], T>0, are discussed in Chapter 4. Corresponding to (N) a linear boundary value problem (L) with a linear boundary condition $\mathcal{L}(x)=0$ is considered. Schauder's fixed point theorem leads to an existence theorem of solutions for (N). Under Lipschitz conditions the existence and uniqueness of a solution for (N) are given by using the contraction principle. In the case that A(t,x)=B(t) and $\mathcal{N}(x)=\mathcal{L}(x)-c$ ($c\in \mathbb{R}^n$), an existence theorem and a uniqueness theorem of solutions are obtained by Schauder's fixed point theorem and by the contraction principle, respectively. They are applied to two points boundary value problems.

In Chapter 5 boundary value problems (N) with a nonlinear boundary condition N(x) = 0 on an infinite interval are dealt with. Corresponding to (N) a linear problem (L) with a linear boundary condition L(x) = 0 is considered. The existence of solutions for (N) is shown by Schauder's fixed point theorem. The existence and uniqueness of a solution of (N) are proved by the contraction principle.

The stability of solutions for (N) with $F(t,0) \equiv 0$ is considered in Chapter 6. Sufficient conditions for the uniformly asymptotic stability in the large of the zero solution for (N) are obtained by using Schauder's fixed point theorem. The method of this chapter is quite different from others. Moreover sufficient conditions for the exponentially asymptotic stability in the large of the zero solution for (N) are given by constructing a Liapunov's function.

Finally, the discussion on the asymptotic equivalence between (N) and (L) is given in Chapter 7, showing the uniform stability of the zero solution or the uniform boundedness of solutions for (N).

1.2. Periodic Solutions of Periodic Systems.

The problem of the existence of T-periodic solutions for the following T-periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system

$$(N) \qquad x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

is discussed by Kartsatos [27], where A(t,x) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on $R \times R^n$ and T-periodic in t, and F(t,x) is an R^n -valued function continuous on $R \times R^n$ and T-periodic in t. Together with the above, the following linear system

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

is concerned, where B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous and T-periodic. It is assumed that the above (L) satisfies the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 1.2.1. There exist no T-periodic solutions of (L) except for the zero solution.

In the case of the system

$$(AL) x' = B(t)x + F(t,x),$$

many authors assume that F(t,x) satisfies Lipschitz condition with respect to x and study the existence of T-periodic solutions by using Brouwer's fixed point theorem (for example, [12 - 14], [20], [23], [37], and [57]). Under the same condition on F(t,x), the existence of T-periodic solutions for (AL) is proved by the implicit function theorem ([17]) or by the contraction principle ([22]). Without

assuming the uniqueness of solutions for initial value problems

Güssefeld [21], and Rouche and Mawhin [46] consider the existence of

T-periodic solutions by applying Leray-Schauder's fixed point theorem.

In the case of (N), Lasota and Opial [40] consider some implicit and qualitative hypothesis correspoding to Hypothesis 1.2.1: if y is a continuous and T-periodic function, then $A(\cdot,y(\cdot))$ belongs to S where S is a compact subset of continuous and T-periodic matrices whose systems satisfy Hypothesis 1.2.1. Moreover they require the following condition that

(2.1)
$$\lim_{r \to +\infty} \inf_{t \to +\infty} \frac{1}{r} \int_{0}^{T} \sup_{\|x\| \le r} \|F(t,x)\| dt = 0.$$

The above condition is too strong to ensure the existence of periodic solutions for (N).

In the case of the system

$$(N') \qquad x' = A(t,x)x + f(t),$$

where f(t) is continuous and T-periodic, Kartsatos [27] treats this subject. He considers a quantitative condition on A(t,x) that there exists a sufficient small $\delta_0 > 0$ such that

$$||A(t,x) - B|| \leq \delta_0$$

for $t \in R$ and $x \in R^n$, where B is a constant matrix and the system

$$(L^{\dagger}) \qquad \qquad x' = Bx$$

satisfies Hypothesis 1.2.1.

In Chapter 2, instead of the linear system (L'), the linear system (L), which satisfies Hypothesis 1.2.1, is considered (not necessarily independent of t) (see [50, 53]). The existence and uniqueness of T-periodic solutions for (N) are treated under the condition that A(t,x) is closed to B(t) in the sense as follows:

Hypothesis 1.2.2. There exist $\delta > 0$ and r > 0 such that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \leq \delta$$

for $||x|| \leq r$.

Theorem 2.3.1 is an existence theorem of periodic solutions for periodic linear systems which are close to (L). In Theorem 2.3.2 sufficient conditions on F(t,x) for the existence of T-periodic solutions for (N), which are weaker than (2.1), are obtained. Under explicit and quantitative conditions on A(t,x), the existence of T-periodic solutions for (N) is proved by using Schauder's fixed point theorem. Theorem 2.4.1, under additional assumptions, ensures the uniqueness of a T-periodic solution for (N). Here the contraction principle is applied.

1.3. Continuous Dependence on a Parameter of Periodic Solutions.

Let $A(t,x,\lambda)$ be a real $n\times n$ matrix continuous on $R\times R^n\times [-\lambda_0,\lambda_0]$ with T-periodicity in t, $F(t,x,\lambda)$ an R^n -valued function continuous on $R\times R^n\times [-\lambda_0,\lambda_0]$ with T-periodicity in t, where $\lambda_0>0$, and f(t) an R^n -valued function continuous on R and T-periodic in t. The T-

periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system

(N)
$$x' = A(t,x,\lambda)x + \lambda F(t,x,\lambda) + f(t)$$

is considered associated with the linear system

$$(L) x' = B(t)x + f(t),$$

which satisfies the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 1.3.1. There exists one and only one T-periodic solution of (L).

Here B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on R and T-periodic.

A great number of works have been done on the existence and the continuous dependence on a parameter of periodic solutions for the quasilinear ordinary differential system containing a parameter under Hypothesis 1.3.1 (see [10], [17], [18], [22], [23], [41], [42], [46]). Especially, in the case where $A(t,x,\lambda) \equiv B(t)$ and $f(t) \equiv 0$, Cronin [17] considers the following system

$$x' = B(t)x + \lambda F(t,x,\lambda)$$

under the condition that $F(t,x,\lambda)$ satisfies Lipschitz condition with respect to x and obtains existence theorems of periodic solutions for the large value of λ by using the degree theory. When $A(t,x,\lambda) \equiv B(t)$, the dependence on λ of T-periodic solutions of

(AL)
$$x' = B(t)x + \lambda F(t, x, \lambda) + f(t)$$

is discussed in [17], [23], [41], and [46]. Under the condition that

all the solutions for (AL) are uniquely determined, the existence of T-periodic solutions for (AL) is proved for sufficiently small λ by using the implicit function theorem. Then sufficient for the existence of periodic solutions conditions necessarily given explicitly (see [17], [42]). When the Lipschitz condition on $F(t,x,\lambda)$ with respect to x is satisfied, Hale [23] applies the contraction principle and deals with the continuous dependence on λ of T-periodic solutions for (AL) under some additional assumptions. Rouche and Mawhin [46] investigate the continuous dependence on λ of T-periodic solutions for (AL) by a different method of functional analysis. They suppose that $\partial F/\partial x$ is continuous and the value of $\sup\{\|\partial F/\partial x(t,\pi(t),0)\|:t\in R\}$ is given, where $\pi(\cdot)$ is a unique T-periodic solution for (L).

In Chapter 3, the dependence on λ of T-periodic solutions for (N) is obtained under Hypothesis 1.3.1 (see [49],[56]). Moreover it is assumed that A(t,x) is closed to B(t) in the following sense.

Hypothesis 1.3.2. There exist $\lambda_1>0$ ($\lambda_1\leq\lambda_0$), r>0, and $\delta>0$ such that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|A(s,x,\lambda) - B(s)\| ds \leq \delta$$

for $|\lambda| \leq \lambda_1$ and $||x|| \leq r$.

Theorem 3.3.1 is an existence theorem of T-periodic solutions for periodic linear systems which are close to (L). Theorem 3.3.2, in which explicit sufficient conditions for the existence of

T-periodic solutions for (N) are shown without assuming the uniqueness of solutions for initial value problems, is a strict extention of the above result for the existence of T-periodic solutions for (AL). Theorem 3.3.3, where sufficient conditions that there exists at least one T-periodic solution for (N) tending to the T-periodic solution for (L) are given, is proved by Schauder's fixed point theorem. In Theorem 3.3.4, explicit and sufficient conditions on $A(t,x,\lambda)$ and $F(t,x,\lambda)$ ensure the continuous dependence on λ of T-periodic solutions for (N).

1.4. Boundary Value Problems on a Finite Interval.

The following nonlinear boundary value problem of the quasilinear ordinary differential system

$$(N) \qquad x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

$$N(x) = 0$$

is dealt with, where A(t,x) and F(t,x) are both continuous on $J \times \mathbb{R}^n$, and $N: C(J) \to \mathbb{R}^n$ is a continuous operator (not necessarily linear). Let J = [0,T], where T > 0 and C(J) be the space of \mathbb{R}^n -valued functions continuous on J.

The boundary value problem ((N),(C)) is treated by functional analysis ([6], [15], and [27]). Many authors suppose qualitative conditions on A(t,x). Moreover Anichini [1,2], Conti-Iannacci [11], Kartsatos [31,32], and Opial [44] discuss the existence of solutions of the boundary value problem ((N),(C)), respectively, under the

condition that

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \inf \frac{1}{n} \int_{0}^{T} \sup_{\|x\| \le n} \|F(s,x)\| ds = 0.$$

In Chapter 4, the nonlinear problem ((N),(C)) is considered associated with the following linear problem

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

$$\mathcal{L}(x) = 0$$

(see [55]). It is assumed that the following hypothesis holds.

Hypothesis 1.4.1. There exist no solutions of ((L),(LC)) except for the zero solution.

In our results an explicit and quantitative condition on A(t,x) is given as follows:

Hypothesis 1.4.2. There exist $\delta > 0$ and r > 0 such that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \leq \delta$$

for $||x|| \leq r$.

And also much weaker condition on F(t,x) is assumed here.

In Theorem 4.3.1 the existence of solutions of linear problems which are close to ((L),(LC)) is shown by applying a different approach (see [53]). In Theorem 4.3.2 the existence of solutions of ((N),(C)) is proved by Schauder's fixed point theorem. Theorem

4.3.3 is an existence theorem of solutions of ((N),(C)), where N(x) = L(x) - c and $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is arbitrarily given. And we improve Theorem 2 in [44]. Theorem 4.3.4 ensures the existence and uniqueness of a solution of ((N),(C)) by using the contraction principle.

In section 4.4, the following linear boundary value problem

$$(AL) x' = B(t)x + F(t,x)$$

$$(NH) \mathcal{L}(x) = c$$

is discussed by a similar approach used in the above problem ((N),(C)). Here B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on J, $\mathcal{L}: C(J) \to \mathbb{R}^n$ is a bounded linear operator and $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$.

In section 5.5, the above results for ((AL),(NH)) are applied to the following second order ordinary differential equation

$$u'' = f(t, u, u')$$

with boundary conditions

(BC)
$$\alpha_1 u(0) + \alpha_2 u'(0) = c_1 \beta_1 u(T) + \beta_2 u'(T) = c_2,$$

where $f: J \times R \times R \rightarrow R$ is a continuous function, α_i , β_i , and $c_i \in R$ (i = 1, 2).

1.5. Boundary Value Problems on an Infinite Interval.

The following boundary value problem of the quasilinear ordinary differential system

$$(N) x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

$$N(x) = 0$$

is considered, where $N:C_r^{lim}\to R^n$ is a continuous operator(not necessarily linear). Here $C_r^{lim}=\{\ x\in C(R^+): \lim_{t\to +\infty} x(t) \text{ exists} \$ and $\|x(t)\|\le r$ for $t\in R^+$ } and $R^+=[0,+\infty)$.

There are many studies on the qualitative theory of quasilinear ordinary differential systems. Avramescue [4], Kartsatos [31], Vidossich [59] discuss the existence of solutions under the conditions that the right-hand side of (N) is differentiable. In Kartsatos [26, 27,28,30,31,33], the problem ((N),(C)) is considered associated with the linear problem

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

and various existence theorems for ((N),(C)) are obtained under strong conditions on F(t,x), where $\mathcal{L}:C^{l\,im}\to R^n$ is a bounded linear operator and $C^{l\,im}=\{\ x\in C(R^+): \lim_{t\to +\infty} x(t) \text{ exists}\ \}$. For

example, the following operators are considered.

$$L(x) = Px(0) - Q \lim_{t \to +\infty} x(t); \quad N(x) = L(x) - c.$$

Here P and Q are both known constant $n \times n$ matrices and c is a fixed R^n -vector. Now it is assumed that the following hypotheses hold.

Hypothesis 1.5.1.
$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} ||B(s)|| ds < +\infty.$$

Hypothesis 1.5.2. There exist no solutions for ((L),(LC)) except for the zero solution.

Hypothesis 1.5.3. There exist two numbers $\delta > 0$ and r > 0, and a summable function m_1 such that

$$||A(t,x) - B(t)|| \le m_1(t)$$

for $t \in R^+$ and $||x|| \le r$, and that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \pi_{1}(s) ds \leq \delta.$$

Under the condition that Hypotheses 1.5.1, 1.5.2, and 1.5.3 hold and that A(t,x), N(x) are sufficiently close to B(t), L(x) in some sense, respectively, Kartsatos [28] assumes some qualitative conditions on A(t,x) in (N) and proves the existence of solutions for ((N),(C)). However, the qualitative condition in [28] is a necessary condition when A(t,x) is sufficiently close to B(t).

Several results for the existence and uniqueness of solutions for ((N),(C)) are obtained under Hypotheses 1.5.1, 1.5.2, and 1.5.3 by applying a different appproach used in [53, 54]. In Theorem 5.3.2 the existence of solutions for ((N),(C)) is shown by using Schauder's fixed point theorem. We obtain explicit and quantitative conditions corresponding to qualitative conditions on A(t,x) in [28] and weaker conditions on F(t,x) than those in [28]. Here it is not considered any differentiability of right-hand side of (N). Moreover assuming Lipschitz conditions, the existence and uniqueness of a solution for ((N),(C)) are given by using the contraction principle in Theorem 5.4.1.

1.6. Stability of Solutions.

A large number of results have been obtained for the stability of the zero solution of ordinary differential systems

(S)
$$x' = X(t,x), X(t,0) \equiv 0$$

and

(P)
$$x' = X(t,x) + F(t,x), F(t,0) \equiv 0$$

Here X(t,x) and F(t,x) are both R^n -valued functions continuous on $R^+ \times R^n$. It is assumed that the following hypothesis holds.

Hypothesis 1.6.1. The zero solution of (S) is uniformly asymptotically stable.

In order to investigate the asymptotic behavior of the zero solution for (P), the following four methods are effective: Liapunov's second method([62]), the invariance principle([39]), the method via fundamental matrices of solutions([60]), and that via fixed point theorems([3]).

When X(t,x) is Lipschitz continuous in x, Liapunov functions corresponding to (S) can be constructed by using converse theorems. Without assuming Lipschitz conditions on X(t,x), Athanassov [3] discusses sufficient conditions for the asymptotic behavior of solutions, not in the sense of Liapunov, by using Schauder's fixed point theorem.

When X(t,x) = A(t,x)x, Kartsatos [27] establishes various kinds of sufficient conditions for the asymptotic behavior of solutions for

(N)
$$x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x).$$

He utilizes the method via fundamental matrices of solutions. However, fundamental matrices of solutions can not be solved explicitly in general.

In Chapter 6, it is assumed that X(t,x) = B(t)x and that Hypothesis 1.6.1 holds ([47],[75]). Then, since the following system

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

is linear, Hypothesis 1.6.1 holds if and only if the zero solution of (L) is exponentially asymptotically stable in the large (see [61]). Moreover it is assumed that the following hypothesis holds.

Hypothesis 1.6.2. There exists a constant $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le r} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \le \delta$$

for any $r \geq 0$.

Under Hypotheses 1.6.1 and 1.6.2, sufficient conditions for the global stability of the zero solution for (N) in the sense of Liapunov, are obtained by Schauder's fixed point theorem and Liapunov's second method. Here it is not assumed that the right-hand side of (N) is Lipschitz continuous with respect to x. However, the following hypothesis is assumed.

Hypothesis 1.6.3. All the solutions of (N) for initial value problems are uniquely determined.

In section 6.3 we consider the systems with the perturbed term F(t,x) which is treated by Lasota and Opial [40] and Opial [44]. In Theorem 6.3.1, a sufficient condition that the zero solution of (N) is uniformly asymptotically stable in the large is obtained by Schauder's fixed point theorem. In section 6.4, a similar approach to [53-56] is used and Theorem 6.4.1 for the exponentially asymptotic stability in the large of the zero solution is given by applying Liapunov's second method.

1.7. Asymptotic Equivalence.

The following two ordinary differential systems

$$(S) x' = X(t,x)$$

and

$$(P) x' = X(t,x) + F(t,x)$$

are said to be asymptotically equivalent, if there exists a solution of (P) approaching to a given solution of (S) as $t \to +\infty$ and vice versa. Here X(t,x) and F(t,x) are both continuous on $R^+ \times R^n$.

A great number of works have been done on this subject. Assuming various kinds of stability the following methods are used: the comparison principle ([7]), especially, the method by Liapunov functions ([35,36]), the method via fundemental matrices of solutions ([8], [29], [43]), and the method via fixed point theorems ([34]).

In the case that (S) is nonlinear, Liapunov functions play an

important role under the conditions that X(t,x) and F(t,x) satisfy Lipschitz continuity with respect to x. Liapunov functions corresponding to (S) are constructed by using converse theorems in order to discuss the asymptotic equivalence between (S) and (P). When X(t,x) = B(t)x and fundamental matrices of solutions for (S) are given, various sufficient conditions for the asymptotic equivalence are obtained. However, fundamental matrices of solutions can not be easily solved in genaral. In [8], under the condition that (S) is linear and the zero solution of (S) is conditionally stable, the asymptotic equivalece is discussed. In [34], the case where X(t,x) = A(t,x)x is dealt with and the authors consider a condition on $A(\cdot,x(\cdot))$, where $x(\cdot)$ is an element of a given set of functions.

In Chapter 7, the following linear ordinary differential system (L) and quasilinear system (N)

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

$$(N) x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

are considered ([48]). The asymptotic equivalence between (L) and (N) is treated under the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 1.7.1. There exists a constant $K \geq 1$ such that

$$\|X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K$$

for $t \ge \tau \ge 0$, where X_B is the fundamental matrix of solutions for (L) such that $X_B(0) = I$. Here I is the identity matrix.

Hypothesis 1.7.1 holds (i.e., the zero solution of (L) is uniformly stable in the sense of Liapunov) if and only if all the solutions of (L) are uniformly bounded ([23]). It is assumed that A(t,x) is sufficiently close to B(t) in the following sense.

Hypothesis 1.7.2. There exists a constant $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|X\| \le r} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \le \delta$$

for any $r \geq 0$.

Here A(t,x)x and F(t,x) are not necessarily Lipschitz continuous. However, the following hypothesis is considered.

Hypothesis 1.7.3. All the solutions of (N) for initial value problems are uniquely determined.

In Chapter 7, sufficient conditions for the asymptotic equivalence are given by a similar approach to [47] and [54] as well as by using Schauder's fixed point theorem. In Theorem 7.3.1, under a condition which is concerned with the integral of F(t,x) in the neighborhood of the origin, the uniform stability of the zero solution for (N) and the asymptotic equivalence between (L) and (N) are obtained. In Theorem 7.3.2, the condition on F(t,x), which is considered in [40] and [44], ensures the uniform boundedness of the solutions for (N) and the asymptotic equivalence between the two systems.

NOTATIONS

The symbol $\|\cdot\|$ will be a norm in \mathbb{R}^n and corresponding norm for $n\times n$ matrices. Let J be a set in \mathbb{R} and C(J) the space of \mathbb{R}^n -valued functions bounded and continuous on J with the supremum norm $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$. M(J) is the space of real $n\times n$ matrices bounded and continuous on J with the norm

$$||B||_{\infty} = \sup\{ ||B(t)|| : t \in J \}, B \in M(J).$$

We denote

$$S_r = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : ||x|| \le r \}, r > 0$$

and

$$\|L\| = \sup\{ \|L(x)\| : \|x\|_{\infty} = 1 \},$$

where $\mathcal{L}: C(J) \to \mathbf{R}^n$ is bounded linear operator. We put $\mathbf{R}^+ = [0, +\infty)$. In this thesis the following notations and definitions are used.

Chapter 2.

Let J=[0,T], T>0. A function $x\in C(R)$ is said to be T-periodic if T is the smallest number such that x(t+T)=x(t) for $t\in R$. C_T is the space of T-periodic functions with the supremum norm. We denote

$$C_{T,r} = \{ x \in C_T : ||x||_{\infty} \le r \}, r > 0.$$

Chapter 3.

Let M_T be the space of real $n \times n$ continuous, T-periodic matrices with supremum norm. $C_{T,r}$ is the same as the above chapter.

Chapter 4.

 $N: C_r(J) \to \mathbf{R}^n \text{ is a continuous operator(not necessarily linear),}$ where $C_r(J) = \{ x \in C(J) : \|x\|_{\infty} \le r \}, r > 0, \text{ and } J = [0,T], T > 0.$

Chapter 5.

 $\mathcal{L}: \textit{C}^{\textit{lim}} \to \textit{R}^{\textit{n}} \text{ is a bounded linear operator and } \textit{N}: \textit{C}^{\textit{lim}}_{\textit{r}} \to \textit{R}^{\textit{n}} \text{ is}$ a continuous operator (not necessarily linear), where

$$C^{lim} = \{ x \in C(R^+) : \lim_{t \to +\infty} x(t) \text{ exists } \}$$

and

$$C_r^{1im} = \{ x \in C^{1im} : ||x||_{\infty} \le r \}, r > 0.$$

Chapter 6.

In this chapter the following definitions of the asymptotic stability of solutions for

$$(S) x' = X(t,x)$$

are used. A solution through a point (τ, ξ) in $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$ will be denoted by $x(\cdot; \tau, \xi)$.

Definition 1. The zero solution of (S), with $X(t,0) \equiv 0$, is uniformly stable, if for any $\epsilon > 0$ there eixsts an $\eta > 0$ such that

when $\tau \geq 0$ and $\|\xi\| \leq \eta$,

$$||x(t;\tau,\xi)|| \leq \varepsilon$$

for all $t \geq \tau$.

Definition 2. The solutions of (S) are uniformly bounded, if any $\alpha > 0$ there exists a $\beta > 0$ such that when $\tau \geq 0$ and $\|\xi\| \leq \alpha$,

$$||x(t;\tau,\xi)|| < \beta$$

for all $t \geq \tau$.

Definition 3. The zero solution of (S) is uniformly attractive in the large, if for any $\epsilon > 0$ and $\alpha > 0$ there exists a T > 0 such that when $\tau \geq 0$ and $\|\xi\| \leq \alpha$,

$$||x(t;\tau,\xi)|| \leq \varepsilon$$

for all $t \geq \tau + T$.

Definition 4. The zero solution of (S), with $X(t,0) \equiv 0$, is uniformly asymptotically stable in the large, if it is uniformly stable, uniformly attractive in the large and the solutions of (S) are uniformly bounded.

Definition 5. The zero solution of (S), with $X(t,0) \equiv 0$, is exponentially asymptotically stable in the large, if there exists a c > 0 such that for any $\alpha > 0$ there exists an M > 0 satisfying

$$||x(t;\tau,\xi)|| \leq M||\xi|| \exp(-c(t-\tau))$$

for all $t \ge \tau$ and $\|\xi\| \le \alpha$.

Let $V(t,x): \mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ be continuous on $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$ and locally Lipschitz continuous in x. We define the following notation.

$$V'_{(S)}(t,x) = \lim_{h \to +0} \sup_{t \to +0} h^{-1} \{ V(t+h,x+hf(t,x)) - V(t,x) \}.$$

Chapter 7.

The two ordinary differential systems

$$(S) x' = X(t,x)$$

and

$$(P) x' = X(t,x) + F(t,x)$$

are said to be asymptotically equivalent, if there exists a solution x of (P) such that

$$||x(t) - x_1(t)|| \to 0 \quad (t \to +\infty),$$

for a given solution x_1 of (S), and vice versa.

The definitions of the uniform stability of the zero solution and the uniform boundedness of solutions are the same as those in Chapter 6.

CHAPTER 2

PERIODIC SOLUTIONS OF PERIODIC SYSTEMS

2.1. Introduction.

The problem of the existence and uniqueness of T-periodic solutions for the following T-periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system

$$(N) \qquad x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

is discussed in this chapter, where A(t,x) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on $R \times R^n$ and T-periodic in t, and F(t,x) is an R^n -valued function continuous on $R \times R^n$ and T-periodic in t. Together with the above system, the following linear system

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

is concerned, where B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on $R \times R^n$ and T-periodic. It is assumed that the following hypotheses hold.

Hypothesis 2.1. There exist no T-periodic solutions for (L) except for the zero solution.

Hypothesis 2.2. There exist $\delta > 0$ and r > 0 such that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \leq \delta$$

for $x \in S_r$.

In section 2.3 the existence of T-periodic solutions for (N) is shown by using Schauder's fixed point theorem. In section 2.4 the existence and uniqueness of a T-periodic solution for (N) are proved by applying the contraction principle.

2.2. Preliminaries.

Let J=[0,T]. Consider a bounded linear operator $\mathcal{L}: \mathcal{C}(J) \to \mathbf{R}^n$ such that

$$\mathcal{L}(x) = x(0) - x(T)$$

with $\|L\| = \sup\{ \|L(x(\cdot))\| : \|x\|_{\infty} = 1 \}$, where C(J) is the space of \mathbb{R}^n -valued functions continuous on J with the supremum norm $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$. Then we have $\|L\| = 2$. Let X_B be the fundamental matrix of solutions for (L) such that $X_B(0) = I$. Put

$$U_B = I - X_B(T),$$

we have

$$\mathcal{L}(X_B(\cdot)x_0) = U_{B^X_0} \quad (x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n) .$$

We also put

$$K = \exp\left(\int_{0}^{T} \|B(s)\| ds\right).$$

Since $X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(\tau) = I + \int_{\tau}^{t} B(s)X_B(s)X_B^{-1}(\tau)ds$ for t, $\tau \in J$, we have

$$\|X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq 1 + \left| \int_{\tau}^{t} \|B(s)\| \|X_{B}(s)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| ds \right|.$$

Thus, by applying Gronwall's lemma, it follows that

$$||X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)|| \leq K$$

for t, $\tau \in J$, which implies that

(2.2)
$$||X_B(t)|| \leq K \text{ and } ||X_B^{-1}(t)|| \leq K.$$

The following lemma concerned with \boldsymbol{U}_{R} holds.

Lemma 2.1. The statements (i) - (iii) are equivalent mutually.

- (i) Hypothesis 2.1 holds;
- (ii) U_R is nonsingular;
- (iii) For any f \in C_T , there exists a unique T-periodic solution of

(2.3)
$$x' = B(t)x + f(t),$$

where \boldsymbol{C}_T is the space of functions continuous on \boldsymbol{R} and T-periodic.

The above lemma can be proved in the same way as the proof of Lemma 5.2 in Chapter 5.

From the elementary result in linear algebra, the following lemma is obtained.

Lemma 2.2. Suppose that Hypothesis 2.1 holds. Then there exists a constant number ρ (0 < ρ < 1) such that

$$||U_B^{-1}|| \le 1/\rho.$$

Such a p will be fixed throughout this chapter.

2.3. Existence of Periodic Solutions.

In this section the existence of T-periodic solutions for (N) is discussed by Schauder's fixed point theorem. Now consider the following linear problem

(2.5)
$$x' = A(t, y(t))x + F(t, y(t))$$

$$(2.6) L(x) = 0$$

for $y \in C_{T,r}$, where

(2.7)
$$C_{T,r} = \{ x \in C_T : ||x||_{\infty} \le r \}.$$

Let X_y be the fundamental matrix solutions of the linear homogeneous system corresponding to (2.5) such that $X_y(0) = I$. The existence theorem of ((2.5),(2.6)) is obtained as follows:

Theorem 2.3.1. Suppose that Hypotheses 2.1 - 2.2 hold and there exists a non-negative number C satisfying the following condition (2.8).

(2.8)
$$\int_{0}^{T} \|F(s,x)\| ds \leq rC \quad \text{for } x \in S_{r}.$$

Let the following relations (2.9) - (2.10) hold.

$$(2.9) K^2 \delta \cdot \exp(\delta) \leq \frac{\rho}{2 \|U_R^{-1}\|};$$

$$(2.10) C \leq \frac{\rho(1-\rho)}{\{2K \cdot \exp(\delta) + \rho(1-\rho)\}K \cdot \exp(\delta)}.$$

Then for any $y \in C_{T,r}$, there exists a nonsingular matrix U_v such that

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$, whose inverse satisfies

(2.12)
$$\|U_{y}^{-1}\| \leq 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \},$$

and there exists one and only one solution $x_y \in C_{T,r}$ such that

(2.13)
$$x_y(t) = -U_y^{-1}[L(p_y)] + \int_0^t A(s, y(s))x_y(s)ds + \int_0^t F(s, y(s))ds,$$

where
$$p_y(t) = \int_0^t X_y(t) X_y^{-1}(s) F(s, y(s)) ds$$
 for $t \in J$.

Proof. In the same way as (2.1) it can be seen that

(2.14)
$$\|X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K \cdot \exp(\delta)$$

for $t, \tau \in J$, so that

(2.15)
$$\|X_y(t)\| \le K \cdot \exp(\delta)$$
 and $\|X_y^{-1}(t)\| \le K \cdot \exp(\delta)$.

Since
$$X_y(t) = X_B(t) + X_B(t) \int_0^t X_B^{-1}(s) \{ A(s,y(s)) - B(s) \} X_y(s) ds$$
 for $t \in$

J, by (2.1), Hypothesis 2.2, (2.9), and (2.15), we have

$$\|X_y(t) - X_B(t)\| \le K^2 \delta \cdot \exp(\delta)$$

$$\leq \rho/(2||U_R^{-1}||).$$

Then it follows that

$$\begin{split} \|(\boldsymbol{U}_{y} - \boldsymbol{U}_{B})\boldsymbol{x}_{0}\| &= \|\mathcal{L}(\boldsymbol{X}_{y}(\bullet) - \boldsymbol{X}_{B}(\bullet))\boldsymbol{x}_{0}\| \\ &\leq \rho\|\boldsymbol{x}_{0}\|/\|\boldsymbol{U}_{B}^{-1}\| \end{split}$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. From (2.4) we get

$$\|U_{V}x_{0}\| \ge \rho(1-\rho)\|x_{0}\|.$$

Hence U_{y} has the inverse satisfying (2.12).

By Lemma 2.1 the problem ((2.5),(2.6)) has one and only one solution x_y satisfying (2.13). Since (2.5) is T-periodic and the uniqueness of solutions of (2.5) for initial value problems, x_y is T-periodic solution for (2.5). We shall show that $\|x_y(t)\| \le r$ for $t \in J$. From (2.8), (2.12), (2.13) and (2.14) we obtain

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \le \frac{2rCK\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + rC + \int_{0}^{t} \|A(s,y(s))\| \|x_{y}(s)\| ds$$

for $t \in J$. By applying Gronwall's lemma and (2.10) we have

$$||x_{y}(t)|| \leq \left(\frac{2rCK\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + rC\right) \exp\left(\int_{0}^{t} ||A(s,y(s))||ds\right)$$

$$\leq r.$$

Thus $x_y \in C_{T,r}$. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

By applying Schauder's fixed point theorem we obtain the following theorem.

Theorem 2.3.2. Suppose that the same assumption as Theorem 2.3.1. Then there exists at least one T-periodic solution for (N) which belongs to $C_{T,r}$.

Proof. It is easy to show that the solution of ((2.5),(2.6)) can be expressed by

$$x_{y}(t) = -X_{y}(t)U_{y}^{-1}[L(p_{y})] + p_{y}(t)$$

for $t \in J$, where $y \in C_{T,r}$. Define $V:C_{T,r} \to C_{T,r}$ by $V(y) = x_y$. Then V maps the convex closed set $C_{T,r}$ into itself. It is easily seen that the compactness and continuity of V are proved in the same way as the proof of Theorem 3.3.2 in Chapter 3.

According to Schauder's fixed point theorem, V has at least one fixed point in $C_{T,r}$. Therefore there exists at least one solution of (N) and this completes the proof. Q.E.D.

2.4. Existence and Uniqueness of Periodic Solutions.

When A(t,x), F(t,x) satisfy Lipschitz conditions, respectively, the existence and uniqueness of a T-periodic solution for (N) are shown by the contraction principle as follows:

Theorem 2.4.1. Suppose, under the assumptions in Theorem 2.3.1, that there exist a positive number L_1 such that

$$||A(t,x_1) - A(t,x_2)|| \le L_1 ||x_1 - x_2||$$

and

$$||F(t,x_1) - F(t,x_2)|| \le L_1 ||x_1 - x_2||$$

for $t \in J$, x_1 , $x_2 \in S_r$. Let L_1 satisfy the following inequality.

$$(2.17) L_1 \left(\frac{b_1 K^2 \exp(2\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + b_2 \right) \left(1 + \frac{2K \exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right)$$

$$+ \frac{2K \exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} < 1,$$

where $b_1=2rCK\exp(\delta)$ and $b_2=(T+rCK\exp(\delta))K\exp(\delta)$. Then there exists one and only one T-periodic solution for (N) which belongs to $C_{T,r}$.

Proof. Let k be the left-hand side of (2.17). We shall show that the operator $V:C_{T,r} \to C_{T,r}$ such that

$$[V(y)](t) = -X_{V}(t)U_{V}^{-1}[L(p_{V})] + p_{V}(t)$$

is a contraction. Let $y_1, y_2 \in C_{T,r}$ and let X_1, X_2 be fundamental matrices of the following linear systems, respectively.

$$x' = A(t, y_1(t))x$$
; $x' = A(t, y_2(t))x$.

By the same argument as (2.1), we obtain for $t, \tau \in J$

$$||X_{i}(t)X_{i}^{-1}(\tau)|| \leq K \exp(\delta)$$
 (i =1,2),

which yields

$$\|p_{j}\|_{\infty} \leq rCK\exp(\delta),$$

where

$$p_{i}(t) = X_{i}(t) \int_{0}^{t} X_{i}^{-1}(s) F(s, y_{i}(s)) ds$$

for $t \in J$. Since

$$[X_1(t)]' = A(t,y_2(t))X_1(t) + [A(t,y_1(t)) - A(t,y_2(t))]X_1(t),$$

by the variation of parameters formula, we obtain for $t, \tau \in J$

$$\begin{split} X_{1}(t) &= X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(\tau)X_{1}(\tau) \\ &+ \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(s)[A(s,y_{1}(s)) - A(s,y_{2}(s))]X_{1}(s)ds, \end{split}$$

then

$$\|X_{1}(t)X_{1}^{-1}(\tau) - X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq L_{1}K^{2}\exp(2\delta)\|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

Hence we get

$$\|X_1 - X_2\|_{\infty} \le L_1 K^2 \exp(2\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}$$

and

$$\|X_1^{-1} - X_2^{-1}\|_{\infty} \le L_1 K^2 \exp(2\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}.$$

Let U_i be matrices such that

$$L(X_{i}(\cdot)x_{0}) = U_{i}x_{0} \quad (i = 1,2)$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbf{R}^n$. We have

$$\begin{split} \|U_{1} - U_{2}\| &\leq \|L\| \|X_{1} - X_{2}\|_{\infty} \\ &\leq 2L_{1}K^{2} \exp(2\delta) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

By the same argument as (2.12) it follows that

$$\|U_{i}^{-1}\| \le 1/\{ \rho(1 - \rho) \},$$

so that

$$\| \boldsymbol{U}_{1}^{-1} \ - \ \boldsymbol{U}_{2}^{-1} \| \ \leq \ \| \boldsymbol{U}_{1}^{-1} \| \| \boldsymbol{U}_{1} \ - \ \boldsymbol{U}_{2} \| \| \boldsymbol{U}_{2}^{-1} \|$$

$$\leq \left(\frac{2L_{1}K^{2}\exp(2\delta)}{\rho^{2}(1-\rho)^{2}} \right) \|y_{1}-y_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

Moreover it follows, for $t \in J$, that

$$\begin{split} \|p_1(t) - p_2(t)\| & \leq \int_0^T \|X_1(t)X_1^{-1}(s) - X_2(t)X_2^{-1}(s)\| \|F(s,y_1(s))\| ds \\ & + \int_0^T \|X_2(t)X_2^{-1}(s)\| \|F(s,y_1(s)) - F(s,y_2(s))\| ds \\ & \leq L_1 b_2 \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

From (2.18) it follows, for $t \in J$, that

$$\begin{split} \| [\mathcal{V}(y_1)](t) - [\mathcal{V}(y_2)](t) \| & \leq \|X_1 - X_2\|_{\infty} \|U_1^{-1}\| \|\mathcal{L}\| \|p_1\|_{\infty} \\ & + \|X_2\|_{\infty} \|U_1^{-1} - U_2^{-1}\| \|\mathcal{L}\| \|p_1\|_{\infty} \\ & + \|X_2\|_{\infty} \|U_2^{-1}\| \|\mathcal{L}\| \|p_1 - p_2\|_{\infty} \\ & + \|p_1 - p_2\|_{\infty} \end{split}$$

$$\leq \left(\frac{b_{1}L_{1}K^{2}\exp(2\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty} + \left(\frac{\|\mathcal{L}\|b_{1}L_{1}K^{3}\exp(3\delta)}{\rho^{2}(1-\rho)^{2}} \right) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty} + \left(\frac{K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) (\|\mathcal{L}\| + \|\mathcal{L}\|L_{1}b_{2}) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty} + L_{1}b_{2}\|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}$$

 $= k \| y_1 - y_2 \|_{\infty}.$

Thus, from (2.17), V is a contraction. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

CHAPTER 3

CONTINUOUS DEPENDENCE ON A PARAMETER OF PERIODIC SOLUTIONS

3.1. Introduction.

Let $A(t,x,\lambda)$ be a real $n\times n$ matrix continuous on $R\times R^n\times [-\lambda_0,\lambda_0]$ with T-periodicity in t, $F(t,x,\lambda)$ an R^n -valued function continuous on $R\times R^n\times [-\lambda_0,\lambda_0]$ with T-periodicity in t, where $\lambda_0>0$, and f(t) an R^n -valued function continuous on R and T-periodic in t. The T-periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system

(N)
$$x' = A(t, x, \lambda)x + \lambda F(t, x, \lambda) + f(t)$$

is considered associated with the linear system

$$(L) x' = B(t)x + f(t),$$

which satisfies the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 3.1. There exists one and only one T-periodic solution for (L).

Here B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on R and T-periodic. And it is assumed that A(t,x) is closed to B(t) in the following sense.

Hypothesis 3.2. There exist $\lambda_1>0$ $(\lambda_1\leq \lambda_0)$, r>0, and $\delta>0$ such that

$$\int_{0}^{T} ||A(s,x,\lambda) - B(s)|| ds \leq \delta$$

for $x \in S_r$ and $|\lambda| \leq \lambda_1$.

In this chapter the following properties of T-periodic solutions for (N) are considered by Schauder's fixed point theorem and the contraction principle: the existence, the dependence on λ , and the continuous dependence on λ .

3.2. Preliminaries.

Define a bounded linear operator $\mathcal{L}: C[0,T] \rightarrow \mathbf{R}^n$ by

$$\mathcal{L}(x(\bullet)) = x(0) - x(T)$$

with the norm

$$\|L\| = \sup\{ \|L(x(\cdot))\| : \|x\|_{\infty} = 1 \}.$$

Then we have $\|L\|=2$. Let X_B be the fundamental matrix of solutions for the homogeneous system corresponding to (L) such that $X_B(0)=I$, where I is the identity matrix. Put $U_B=I-X_B(T)$. We have

$$\mathcal{L}(X_B(\bullet)X_0) = U_BX_0$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. The following lemmas are well known.

Lemma 3.1. Hypothesis 3.1 is equivalent to det $U_B \neq 0$ (see[23]).

Lemma 3.2. If det $U_B \neq 0$, then we can choose a positive constant ρ ($0 < \rho < 1$) such that

$$||U_B^{-1}|| \le 1/\rho.$$

A positive constant satisfying (3.1) will be fixed throughout this chapter. From the above lemmas the following lemma is obtained.

Lemma 3.3. Suppose that Hypothesis 3.1 holds. Let $\pi(\cdot)$ be the T-periodic solution of (L). Then

$$\|\pi\|_{\infty} \leq MK(1 + 2K/\rho),$$

where
$$M = \int_{0}^{T} \|f(s)\| ds$$
 and $K = \exp(\int_{0}^{T} \|B(s)\| ds)$.

Proof. Since
$$X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(\tau) = I + \int_{\tau}^{t} B(s)X_B(s)X_B^{-1}(\tau)ds$$
, by using

Gronwall's lemma, it follows that

(3.2)
$$||X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(\tau)|| \leq K$$

for t, $t \in [0,T]$, which implies that $||X_B(t)|| \leq K$ for $t \in [0,T]$.

A solution $x(\cdot)$ of (L) is T-periodic if and only if $\mathcal{L}(x(\cdot))=0$, so that

$$\pi(t) = -X_B(t)U_B^{-1}[L(p(\bullet))] + p(t),$$

where $p(t) = X_B(t) \int_0^t X_B^{-1}(s) f(s) ds$ for $t \in R$, with $||p(t)|| \le KM$ for

 $t \in [0,T]$. Therefore

$$\|\pi(t)\| \le \|X_B(t)\| \|U_B^{-1}\| \|L\| KM + \|p(t)\|$$

$$\le KM(1 + 2K/\rho).$$

In this chapter it is assumed that

$$r > r_0 = KM(1 + 2K/\rho).$$

3.3. Continuous Dependence on a Parameter of Periodic Solutions.

Consider the following periodic linear nonhomogeneous system

$$(3.3) x' = A(t, y(t), \lambda)x + \lambda F(t, y(t), \lambda) + f(t)$$

for $y \in C_{T,r}$, together with a boundary condition

$$(3.4) \mathcal{L}(x(\bullet)) = 0.$$

Here

$$C_{T,r} = \{ x \in C_T : \|x\|_{\infty} \leq r \},$$

and C_T is the space of T-periodic functions of C(R).

Put $U_y = I - X_y(T)$, where X_y is the fundamental matrix of solutions of the linear homogeneous system corresponding to (3.3) such that $X_y(0) = I$. We have

$$\mathcal{L}(X_y(\bullet)x_0) = U_yx_0$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. By an analogous argument in Theorem 2.3.1 in Chapter 2 the following theorem is obtained.

Theorem 3.3.1. Suppose that Hypotheses 3.1 and 3.2 holds and that there exist numbers $\delta \geq 0$, $\Delta \geq 0$ and $\lambda_1 > 0$, $\lambda_1 \leq \lambda_0$,

satisfying the conditions (3.5) - (3.6) below.

$$(3.5) K^2 \delta \exp(\delta) \leq \frac{\rho}{2 \|U_R^{-1}\|};$$

$$(3.6) \quad \{ \lambda_1 \Delta + M \} K \exp(\delta) \left[1 + \frac{2K \exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right] \leq r.$$

Let F satisfy the condition (3.7).

(3.7)
$$\int_{0}^{T} \|F(s,x,\lambda)\| ds \leq \Delta \quad \text{for } x \in S_{r}, \lambda \in \Lambda_{1}.$$

Here $\Lambda_1=[-\lambda_1,\lambda_1]$. Then, for $y\in C_{T,r}$ and $\lambda\in\Lambda_1$, there exists the inverse of U_y such that

(3.8)
$$\|U_y^{-1}\| \le 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \}$$

and there exists one and only one solution $x_y \in C_{T,r}$ of ((3.3),(3.4)) such that

$$x_{y}(t) = -U_{y}^{-1}[L(p_{y}(\bullet))] + \int_{0}^{t} A(s,y(s),\lambda)x_{y}(s)ds$$

$$(3.9) + \lambda \int_{0}^{t} F(s,y(s),\lambda) ds + \int_{0}^{t} f(s) ds,$$

where
$$p_y(t) = X_y(t) \int_0^t X_y^{-1}(s) \{ \lambda F(s, y(s), \lambda) + f(s) \} ds$$
 for $t \in R$.

Proof. By the same argument used in (3.2), it can be seen that

(3.10)
$$||X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)|| \leq K \exp(\delta)$$

for t, $\tau \in [0,T]$. Since, by the variation of parameters formula,

$$X_{y}(t) = X_{B}(t) + X_{B}(t) \int_{0}^{t} X_{B}^{-1}(s) \{ A(s, y(s), \lambda) - B(s) \} X_{y}(s) ds,$$

we obtain, from (3.2), Hypothesis 3.2, and (3.10),

$$\begin{split} \|X_{y}(t) - X_{B}(t)\| &\leq \int_{0}^{t} \|X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(s)\| \|A(s,y(s),\lambda) - B(s)\| \|X_{y}(s)\| ds \\ &\leq K^{2} \delta \exp(\delta) \end{split}$$

for $t \in [0,T]$. This yields, by (3.5),

$$\|X_{y}(t) - X_{B}(t)\| \le \rho/(2\|U_{B}^{-1}\|),$$

so that

$$\|(U_B - U_V)x_0\| \le \rho \|x_0\|/\|U_B^{-1}\|$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. From (3.1) we have

$$\|U_{y}^{x}\| \ge \rho(1 - \rho)\|x_{0}\|.$$

Hence U_{ν} has the inverse and (3.8) holds.

The problem ((3.3),(3.4)) has a unique solution x_y satisfying (3.9). Since $\mathcal{L}(x_y(\cdot))=0$, x_y belongs to C_T . We shall show that $\|x_y\|_{\infty} \leq r$. By the definition of p_y we obtain

$$\|p_{v}(t)\| \leq K(\lambda_{1}\Delta + M) \exp(\delta)$$

for $t \in [0,T]$. It follows, from (3.7) and (3.9), that

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq \frac{2K(\lambda_{1}\Delta + M)\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + \int_{0}^{t} \|A(s,y(s),\lambda)\| \|x_{y}(s)\| ds + \lambda_{1}\Delta + M.$$

By using Gronwall's lemma, (3.6) and Hypothesis 3.2, we have

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq (\lambda_{1}\Delta + M) \left(1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}\right) \exp\left(\int_{0}^{t} \|A(s,y(s),\lambda)\| ds\right)$$

$$\leq (\lambda_{1}\Delta + M) \left(1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}\right) K\exp(\delta)$$

$$\leq r.$$

Hence x_y belongs to $C_{T,r}$. This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

By applying Schauder's fixed point theorem, an existence theorem of T-periodic solutions of (N) is obtained without assuming the uniqueness of solutions of (N) for initial value problems.

Theorem 3.3.2. Suppose that the same assumption as Theorem 3.3.1 holds. Then, for any $\lambda \in \Lambda_1$, there exists at least one T-periodic solution of (N).

Proof. Let $\lambda \in \Lambda_1$. From Theorem 3.3.1 we can define an operator $P: C_{T,r} \to C_{T,r}$ by $P(y) = x_y$, where x_y is a unique T-periodic solution of (3.3) in $C_{T,r}$. We shall show that P is a continuous compact operator. For the continuity of P it suffices to prove that

$$P(y_n) \rightarrow P(y_0) \ (n \rightarrow \infty),$$

as $y_n \rightarrow y_0$ ($n \rightarrow \infty$) in $C_{T,r}$. Let X_n , X_0 be the fundamental

matrices of solutions for the following linear systems, respectively.

$$x' = A(t, y_n(t), \lambda)x$$
; $x' = A(t, y_n(t), \lambda)x$.

It follows that

$$\|X_n(t)X_n^{-1}(\tau)\| \le K \exp(\delta) \text{ and } \|X_0(t)X_0^{-1}(\tau)\| \le K \exp(\delta)$$

for t, $\tau \in [0,T]$. By the variation of parameters formula we have

$$X_n(t) - X_0(t) = X_0(t) \int_0^t X_0^{-1}(s) \{A(s, y_0(s), \lambda) - A(s, y_n(s), \lambda)\} X_n(s) ds.$$

Then we obtain

$$\|X_n - X_0\|_{\infty} \le K^2 \exp(2\delta) \int_0^T \|A(s, y_n(s), \lambda) - A(s, y_0(s), \lambda)\| ds,$$

which implies that

$$(3.11) X_n \to X_0 (n \to \infty).$$

Put $U_n = I - X_n(T)$ and $U_0 = I - X_0(T)$. Then

$$\|U_n - U_0\| \to 0 \quad (n \to \infty).$$

From Theorem 3.3.1 we get

$$\|U_n^{-1}\| \le 1/\{\rho(1-\rho)\}$$
 and $\|U_0^{-1}\| \le 1/\{\rho(1-\rho)\}$.

We have

$$\|U_{n}^{-1} - U_{0}^{-1}\| \le \|U_{n} - U_{0}\|/\{\rho^{2}(1 - \rho)^{2}\}.$$

Thus

$$\|U_n^{-1} - U_0^{-1}\| \to 0 \quad (n \to \infty).$$

Since

$$X_{n}^{-1}(t)-X_{0}^{-1}(t)=\left[\int_{0}^{t}X_{n}^{-1}(s)\{A(s,y_{0}(s),\lambda)-A(s,y_{n}(s),\lambda)\}X_{0}(s)ds]X_{0}^{-1}(t),$$

in the same way as (3.11), we obtain

$$(3.12) X_n^{-1} \to X_0^{-1} (n \to \infty).$$

Let
$$p_n(t) = X_n(t) \int_0^t X_n^{-1}(s) F(s, y_n(s), \lambda) ds$$

and
$$p_0(t) = X_0(t) \int_0^t X_0^{-1}(s) F(s, y_0(s), \lambda) ds.$$

Since all the following sequences $\{X_n(\cdot)\}$, $\{X_n^{-1}(\cdot)\}$, $\{F(\cdot,y_n(\cdot),\lambda)\}$ are uniformly convergent in [0,T] as $n \to \infty$, respectively,

$$p_n \rightarrow p_0 \quad (n \rightarrow \infty).$$

Hence

$$P(y_n) \rightarrow P(y_0) \quad (n \rightarrow \infty).$$

In order to prove the compactness of P it suffices to show that the image $P(\ C_{T,r}$) is uniformly bounded and equicontinuous. By the definition of P we obtain

(3.13)
$$\|P(y)\|_{\infty} = \|x_y\|_{\infty} \le r$$

for $y \in C_{T,r}$. Thus $P(C_{T,r})$ is uniformly bounded.

From (3.9) and (3.13) it follows that

$$\|[P(y)](t_1) - [P(y)](t_2)\|$$

$$\leq \left| \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} \|A(s,y(s),\lambda)\| r ds \right| + \left| \lambda \right| \left| \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} \|F(s,y(s),\lambda)\| ds \right|$$

for t_1 , $t_2 \in [0,T]$, which implies that $P(C_{T,r})$ is equicontinuous.

According to Ascoli-Arzela's theorem $\mathcal{P}(\ C_{T,r})$ is a relatively compact subset in C_T . Therefore \mathcal{P} is a compact continuous operator from $C_{T,r}$ into $C_{T,r}$. And also $C_{T,r}$ is a convex closed subset in C_T . By using Schauder's fixed point theorem \mathcal{P} has at least one fixed point x in $C_{T,r}$, i.e., x satisfies

$$x'(t) = A(t,x(t),\lambda)x(t) + \lambda F(t,x(t),\lambda) + f(t)$$

for λ \in Λ_1 . This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

Suppose that the following hypothesis holds.

Hypothesis 3.3. There exists a continuous and strictly increasing function $\mu:[0,\lambda_2]\to R^+$, $0<\lambda_2\leq \lambda_1$, such that $\mu(0)=0$ and that for $(t,x,\lambda)\in[0,T]\times S_r\times \Lambda_2$

$$||A(t,x,\lambda) - B(t)|| < \mu(|\lambda|),$$

where $\Lambda_2 = [-\lambda_2, \lambda_2]$ and $R^+ = [0, +\infty)$.

Then we have the following theorem.

Theorem 3.3.3. If, under the assumption in Theorem 3.3.2, Hypothesis 3.3 holds, then for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists an $\eta(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that for all λ , $|\lambda| \leq \eta(\varepsilon)$, there exists at least one T-periodic solution $x(\cdot;\varepsilon,\lambda)$ of (\mathbb{N}) satisfying

(3.14)
$$||x(t;\varepsilon,\lambda) - \pi(t)|| \leq \varepsilon$$

for $t \in R$.

Proof. Choose ϵ such that $0 < \epsilon < r - r_0$. Let $\eta = \eta(\epsilon) > 0$ satisfy the following inequality.

$$(3.15) \qquad \left\{ r_0 T \mu(\eta) + \eta \Delta \right\} K \exp(\delta) \left\{ 1 + \frac{2K \exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right\} \leq \varepsilon.$$

We denote $C_{T,\varepsilon} = \{ w \in C_T ; \|w\|_{\infty} \le \varepsilon \}$. For each λ , $|\lambda| \le \eta(\varepsilon)$, and $w \in C_{T,\varepsilon}$, we consider the following linear nonhomogeneous system $(3.16) \quad z' = A_w(t,w(t),\lambda)z + \lambda F_w(t,w(t),\lambda) + f_w(t,w(t),\lambda)$

together with a boundary condition

$$(3.17) \mathcal{L}(z(\bullet)) = 0.$$

Put $A_w(t,w(t),\lambda) = A(t,w(t)+\pi(t),\lambda)$, $F_w(t,w(t),\lambda) = F(t,w(t)+\pi(t),\lambda)$, and $f_w(t,w(t),\lambda) = \{A(t,w(t)+\pi(t),\lambda) - B(t)\}\pi(t)$. Then the

following relations (3.18) - (3.20) are obtained.

(3.18)
$$\int_{0}^{T} \|A_{w}(t,w(t),\lambda) - B(s)\|ds \leq \delta;$$

(3.19)
$$\int_{0}^{T} \|F_{w}(t,w(t),\lambda)\| ds \leq \Delta;$$

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|f_{w}(t,w(t),\lambda)\| ds \leq \int_{0}^{T} \|A(s,w(s)+\pi(s),\lambda) - B(s)\| \|\pi(s)\| ds$$

$$(3.20) \leq r_{0} T \mu(\eta).$$

We denote Z_w by the fundamental matrix solutions for the linear homogeneous system corresponding to (3.16) such that $Z_w(0) = I$. Let

$$V_w = I - Z_w(T)$$
. We have $\mathcal{L}(Z_w(\cdot)x_0) = V_w x_0$ for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Since

$$Z_{w}(t)Z_{w}^{-1}(\tau) = I + \int_{\tau}^{t} A_{w}(t, w(t), \lambda)Z_{w}(s)Z_{w}^{-1}(\tau)ds$$
, we obtain

(3.21)
$$\|Z_{w}(t)Z_{w}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K \exp(\delta)$$

for t, $\tau \in [0,T]$. By the variation of parameters formula, we get

$$Z_{w}(t) = X_{B}(t) + X_{B}(t) \int_{0}^{t} X_{B}^{-1}(s) \{ A_{w}(s, w(s), \lambda) - B(s) \} Z_{w}(s) ds.$$

From (3.2), (3.5), (3.18) and (3.21)

$$\|Z_{w}(t) - X_{B}(t)\| \le \rho/(2\|U_{B}^{-1}\|),$$

which implies that

$$\|(V_w - U_B)x_0\| \le \rho \|x_0\|/\|U_B^{-1}\|.$$

Hence we have the following estimate.

(3.22)
$$\|V_{w}^{-1}\| \le 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \}.$$

There exists one and only one solution z_w of ((3.16),(3.17)) such that

$$z_{w}(t) = -V_{w}^{-1}[L(q_{w}(\cdot))] + \int_{0}^{t} A_{w}(s,w(s),\lambda)z_{w}(s)ds$$

$$(3.23) + \lambda \int_{0}^{t} F_{w}(s, w(s), \lambda) ds + \int_{0}^{t} f_{w}(s, w(s), \lambda) ds$$

for $t \in R$, where

$$(3.24) q_w(t) = Z_w(t) \int_0^t Z_w^{-1}(s) \{ \lambda F_w(s, w(s), \lambda) + f_w(s, w(s), \lambda) \} ds.$$

By using (3.19),(3.20) and (3.21), it follows that

It is clear that z_w belongs to C_T . We shall show that $\|z_w\|_\infty \leq \varepsilon$.

From (3.19), (3.20), (3.22), (3.23) and (3.25), we have

$$\|z_{w}(t)\| \leq \frac{2K\{ \eta \Delta + r_{0}T\mu(\eta) \} \exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + \int_{0}^{t} \|A_{w}(s,w(s),\lambda)\| \|z_{w}(s)\| ds$$

$$+ \eta \Delta + r_{0}T\mu(\eta).$$

By using Gronwall's lemma and (3.15)

$$\begin{aligned} \|z_{w}(t)\| & \leq \{ \eta \Delta + r_{0}T\mu(\eta) \} \left(1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) \exp(\int_{0}^{t} \|A_{w}(s,w(s),\lambda)\| ds) \\ & \leq \{ \eta \Delta + r_{0}T\mu(\eta) \} \left(1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) K\exp(\delta) \\ & \leq \varepsilon. \end{aligned}$$

We can define an operator $\mathcal{Q}: C_{T,\varepsilon} \to C_{T,\varepsilon}$ by $\mathcal{Q}(z) = z_w$, where z_w is a unique T-periodic solution of (3.16) in $C_{T,\varepsilon}$. By the same argument used in the proof of Theorem 3.3.2, \mathcal{Q} is a compact continuous operator. And also $C_{T,\varepsilon}$ is a convex closed subset in C_T . According to Schauder's fixed point theorem, for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and λ , $|\lambda| \leq \eta(\varepsilon)$, \mathcal{Q} has at least one fixed point $z(\cdot) = z(\cdot; \varepsilon, \lambda)$ in $C_{T,\varepsilon}$ satisfying

$$z'(t) = A(t,z(t)+\pi(t),\lambda)z(t) + \lambda F(t,z(t)+\pi(t),\lambda) + \{A(t,z(t)+\pi(t),\lambda) - B(t)\}\pi(t).$$

Let $x(\cdot;\varepsilon,\lambda)=z(\cdot;\varepsilon,\lambda)+\pi(\cdot)$. It can be seen that there exists at least one *T*-periodic solution $x(\cdot;\varepsilon,\lambda)$ of (N) satisfying (3.14). This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

When A, F satisfy Lipschitz conditions with respect to x,

respectively, we have the following theorem for the continuous dependence on λ of periodic solutions of (N).

Hypothesis 3.4. There exists a positive constant L such that

$$\|A(t,x_{_{1}},\lambda) - A(t,x_{_{2}},\lambda)\| \le L\|x_{_{1}} - x_{_{2}}\|$$

and that

$$||F(t,x_1,\lambda) - F(t,x_2,\lambda)|| \le L||x_1 - x_2||$$

for any $t \in [0,T]$, $\lambda \in \Lambda_2$ and $x_i \in S_r$, i = 1,2.

Theorem 3.3.4. Suppose that the assumption in Theorem 3.3.3 and Hypothesis 3.4 hold. If

$$(3.26) \lambda_2 \leq \lambda_2 \Delta + M$$

and '

$$(3.27) 2rLT \left(K \exp(\delta) + \frac{r}{\lambda_2 \Delta + M} \right) < 1,$$

then, for any $\lambda \in \Lambda_2$, there exists one and only one T-periodic solution $x(\cdot;\lambda)$ of (\mathbb{N}) . Moreover

$$(3.28) x(t;\lambda) \rightarrow \pi(t) (\lambda \rightarrow 0)$$

uniformly in $t \in R$.

Remark. From the second assertion of Theorem 3.3.4, the T-periodic solution for (N) is continuous in λ .

Proof. Choose $\lambda \in \Lambda_2$. By Theorem 3.3.2, we can define an operator $\mathcal{P}\colon C_{T,r} \to C_{T,r}$ by $\mathcal{P}(y) = x_y$ for $y \in C_{T,r}$, where x_y is the T-periodic solution of (3.3) in $C_{T,r}$. Then we have

$$(3.29) \quad [P(y)](t) = -X_y(t)U_y^{-1}[L(P_y(\cdot))] + P_y(t).$$

Denote k by the left-hand side of (3.27). We shall show that P is a contraction. Let $y_1, y_2 \in C_{T,r}$ and let X_1, X_2 be the fundamental matrices of the following linear systems, respectively.

$$x' = A(t, y_1(t), \lambda)x$$
; $x' = A(t, y_2(t), \lambda)x$.

By the same argument used in (3.2), we obtain

$$||X_{i}(t)X_{i}^{-1}(\tau)|| \leq K \exp(\delta)$$

for i = 1, 2, where t, $\tau \in [0,T]$. This yields

$$\|p_i\|_{\infty} \le K(\lambda_2 \Delta + M) \exp(\delta),$$

where

(3.30)
$$p_{i}(t) = X_{i}(t) \int_{0}^{t} X_{i}^{-1}(s) \{ \lambda F(s, y_{i}(s), \lambda) + f(s) \} ds$$

for $t \in [0,T]$. Put $U_i = I - X_i(T)$ for i = 1, 2. In the same way as

(3.8) it follows that $\|U_i^{-1}\| \le 1/\{\rho(1-\rho)\}$, so that

$$\|U_1^{-1} - U_2^{-1}\| \le \|U_1 - U_2\|/\{\rho^2(1 - \rho)^2\}.$$

Since

$$[X_{1}(t)]' = A(t,y_{2}(t),\lambda)X_{1}(t) + [A(t,y_{1}(t),\lambda) - A(t,y_{2}(t),\lambda)]X_{1}(t),$$

by the variation of parameters formula, we obtain

$$\|X_{1}(t) - X_{2}(t)\| \leq K^{2} \exp(2\delta) \int_{0}^{T} \|A(s, y_{1}(s), \lambda) - A(s, y_{2}(s), \lambda)\| ds$$

$$\leq LTK^2 \exp(2\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}$$

for $t \in [0,T]$. Hence we get

$$||X_1 - X_2||_{\infty} \le LTK^2 \exp(2\delta) ||y_1 - y_2||_{\infty}.$$

In the same way as (3.31) we have

$$\|X_1^{-1} - X_2^{-1}\|_{\infty} \le LTK^2 \exp(2\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}.$$

We shall show

$$\| \mathcal{P}(y_1) - \mathcal{P}(y_2) \|_{\infty} \le k \| y_1 - y_2 \|_{\infty}$$

for y_1 , $y_2 \in C_{T,r}$. From (3.29) it follows that

$$[P(y_i)](t) = -X_i(t)U_i^{-1}[L(p_i(\cdot))] + p_i(t)$$

for i = 1, 2, so that

$$\|[P(y_1)](t) - [P(y_2)](t)\| \le E_1 + E_2 + E_3 + E_4.$$

Here

$$\begin{split} E_1 &= 2 \| X_1 - X_2 \|_{\infty} \| U_1^{-1} \| \| p_1 \|_{\infty}, \\ E_2 &= 2 \| X_2 \|_{\infty} \| U_1^{-1} - U_2^{-1} \| \| p_1 \|_{\infty}, \\ E_3 &= 2 \| X_2 \|_{\infty} \| U_2^{-1} \| \| p_1 - p_2 \|_{\infty}, \end{split}$$

and

$$E_{4} = \|p_{1} - p_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

We get

$$E_{1} \leq LT \left(\frac{2K \exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) (\lambda_{2}\Delta + M)K^{2} \exp(2\delta) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}$$

$$\leq LT \left(1 + \frac{2K \exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) (\lambda_1 \Delta + M) K^2 \exp(2\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty},$$

by using (3.6), we obtain

(3.33)
$$E_1 \leq rLTK\exp(\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}$$

We have

$$\begin{split} E_{2} & \leq 2 \text{Kexp}(\delta) \left(\frac{\|U_{1} - U_{2}\|}{\rho^{2} (1 - \rho)^{2}} \right) \text{Kexp}(\delta) (\lambda_{2} \Delta + M) \\ & \leq 2 \text{Kexp}(\delta) \left(\frac{2 \|X_{1} - X_{2}\|_{\infty}}{\rho^{2} (1 - \rho)^{2}} \right) \text{Kexp}(\delta) (\lambda_{2} \Delta + M) \\ & \leq 2 \text{Kexp}(\delta) \left(\frac{2 LTK^{2} \exp(2\delta) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}}{\rho^{2} (1 - \rho)^{2}} \right) \text{Kexp}(\delta) (\lambda_{2} \Delta + M) \\ & = LT \left(\frac{2 \text{Kexp}(\delta)}{\rho (1 - \rho)} \right)^{2} \{\text{Kexp}(\delta)\}^{2} (\lambda_{2} \Delta + M) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}, \end{split}$$

by using (3.6), we get

$$E_{2} \leq LT \left(\frac{r}{\lambda_{1} \Delta + M} \right)^{2} (\lambda_{2} \Delta + M) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}$$

$$\leq \left(\frac{r^{2}LT}{\lambda_{2} \Delta + M} \right) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

On the other hand, from (3.30) we have

$$E_{4} \leq \|X_{1} - X_{2}\|_{\infty} \int_{0}^{T} \|X_{1}^{-1}\|_{\infty} \{ |\lambda| \|F(s, y_{1}(s), \lambda)\| + \|f(s)\| \} ds$$

$$+ \|X_{2}\|_{\infty} \int_{0}^{T} \|X_{1}^{-1} - X_{2}^{-1}\|_{\infty} \{ \|\lambda\| \|F(s, y_{1}(s), \lambda)\| + \|f(s)\| \} ds$$

$$+ \|X_{2}\|_{\infty} \int_{0}^{T} \|X_{2}^{-1}\|_{\infty} |\lambda| \|F(s, y_{1}(s), \lambda) - F(s, y_{2}(s), \lambda)\| ds$$

$$\leq LTK^{3} \exp(3\delta) (\lambda_{2}\Delta + M) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty} + LTK^{3} \exp(3\delta) (\lambda_{2}\Delta + M) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}$$

$$+ LTK^{2} \exp(2\delta) \lambda_{2} \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty},$$

by using (3.6), (3.26), $0 < \rho < 1$ and $0 < \lambda_1 \le \lambda_2$, we have (3.35) $E_4 \le rLTK\exp(\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}.$

This yields

$$E_{3} \leq rLT \left(\frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) K\exp(\delta) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}$$

$$\leq rLT \left(1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) K\exp(\delta) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty},$$

by using (3.6), we have

$$(3.36) E_3 \leq \left(\frac{r^2 LT}{\lambda_2 \Delta + M} \right) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}$$

for $0 < \lambda_2 \le \lambda_1$. From (3.33), (3.34), (3.35) and (3.36) we can see that (3.32) holds. Since P is a contraction, for any $\lambda \in \Lambda_2$ there exists one and only one solution of (N), which belongs to $C_{T,r}$.

In order to show that (3.28) holds it suffices to prove that Q is a contraction, where Q is the operator defined in Theorem 3.3.3.

Let ϵ such that $0 < 2\epsilon < r - r_0$ and let $\eta = \eta(\epsilon)$ satisfy (3.15). Choose λ such that

$$|\lambda| \leq \min(r - 2\varepsilon, \eta(\varepsilon)).$$

Let $w_1, w_2 \in C_{T, \epsilon}$ and let Z_1, Z_2 be the fundamental matrices of the following linear systems, respectively.

$$z' = A_1(t, w_1(t))z$$
; $z' = A_2(t, w_2(t))z$.

where $A_i(t, w_i(t)) = A(t, w_i(t) + \pi(t), \lambda)$ for i = 1, 2. Put

$$q_{i}(t) = Z_{i}(t) \int_{0}^{t} Z_{i}^{-1}(s) \{ \lambda F_{i}(s, w_{i}(s)) + f_{i}(s, w_{i}(s)) \} ds$$

for $t \in R$, where $F_{i}(t,w_{i}(t)) = F(t,w_{i}(t)+\pi(t),\lambda)$,

and
$$f_{i}(t,w_{i}(t)) = \{ A(t,w_{i}(t)+\pi(t),\lambda) - B(t) \}\pi(t),$$
 and put

 $V_i = I - Z_i(T)$ for i = 1,2. Then we have the following estimates.

$$\|Z_{i}(t)Z_{i}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K \exp(\delta)$$
 for $t, \tau \in [0, T];$

$$\|Z_1 - Z_2\|_{\infty} \le LTK^2 \exp(2\delta) \|w_0\|_{\infty}$$
 $(w_0 \equiv w_1 - w_2);$

$$\|Z_1^{-1} - Z_2^{-1}\|_{\infty} \le LTK^2 \exp(2\delta) \|w_0\|_{\infty};$$

$$\|q_{i}\|_{\infty} \leq K\lambda \exp(\delta) \qquad (\lambda \equiv |\lambda|\Delta + r_{0}T\mu(|\lambda|));$$

$$\|V_1 - V_2\| \le 2LTK^2 \exp(2\delta) \|w_0\|_{\infty};$$

$$\|V_{i}^{-1}\| \le 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho)\};$$

$$\|V_{1}^{-1} - V_{2}^{-1}\| \leq \|V_{1} - V_{2}\|/\{\rho^{2}(1 - \rho)^{2}\}$$

$$\leq \left(\frac{2LTK^{2}\exp(2\delta)}{\rho^{2}(1 - \rho)^{2}}\right) \|w_{0}\|_{\infty}.$$

Moreover it follows that

$$\|q_{1} - q_{2}\|_{\infty} \leq \|Z_{1} - Z_{2}\|_{\infty} \int_{0}^{T} \|Z_{1}^{-1}\|_{\infty} \{ \|\lambda\| \|F_{1}(s, w_{1}(s))\| + \|f_{1}(s, w_{1}(s))\| \} ds$$

$$+ \|Z_{2}\|_{\infty} \int_{0}^{T} \|Z_{1}^{-1} - Z_{2}^{-1}\|_{\infty} \{ \|\lambda\| \|F_{1}(s, w_{1}(s))\| + \|f_{1}(s, w_{1}(s))\| \} ds$$

$$+ \operatorname{Kexp}(\delta) \int_{0}^{T} \{ |\lambda| \|F_{1}(s, w_{1}(s)) - F_{2}(s, w_{2}(s)) \| + \|f_{1}(s, w_{1}(s)) - f_{2}(s, w_{2}(s)) \| \} ds.$$

Since
$$\int_{0}^{T} \|f_{1}(s, w_{1}(s)) - f_{2}(s, w_{2}(s))\| ds \le rLT \|w_{0}\|_{\infty}$$
, we have

$$\begin{split} \|q_{1} - q_{2}\|_{\infty} &\leq 2LTK^{3} \exp(3\delta) \tilde{\lambda} \|w_{0}\|_{\infty} + LTK \exp(\delta) (|\lambda| + r) \|w_{0}\|_{\infty} \\ &= LT\{|\lambda| + 2K^{2} \exp(2\delta) \tilde{\lambda}\} K \exp(\delta) \|w_{0}\|_{\infty} + rLTK \exp(\delta) \|w_{0}\|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

It can be seen that

$$[Q(w_i)](t) = -Z_i(t)V_i^{-1}[L(q_i(\cdot))] + q_i(t)$$

for i = 1, 2, so that

$$\begin{split} \|[\mathcal{Q}(w_1)](t) - [\mathcal{Q}(w_2)](t)\| & \leq 2\|Z_1 - Z_2\|_{\infty} \|V_1^{-1}\| \|q_1\|_{\infty} + 2\|Z_2\|_{\infty} \|V_1^{-1} - V_2^{-1}\| \|q_1\|_{\infty} \\ & + 2\|Z_2\|_{\infty} \|V_2^{-1}\| \|q_1 - q_2\|_{\infty} + \|q_1 - q_2\|_{\infty} \end{split}$$

$$\leq \left[\frac{2LTK^{3}\exp(3\delta)\tilde{\lambda}}{\rho(1-\rho)}\right] \|\mathbf{w}_{0}\|_{\infty} + \left[\frac{4LTK^{4}\exp(4\delta)\tilde{\lambda}}{\rho^{2}(1-\rho)^{2}}\right] \|\mathbf{w}_{0}\|_{\infty}$$

$$+ LT\left[1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}\right] \left\{ |\lambda| + 2K^{2}\exp(2\delta)\tilde{\lambda} \right\} K\exp(\delta) \|\mathbf{w}_{0}\|_{\infty}$$

$$+ rLT\left[1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}\right] K\exp(\delta) \|\mathbf{w}_{0}\|_{\infty}$$

$$= \left[1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}\right] LTK\exp(\delta) \left[\frac{2K^{2}\exp(2\delta)\tilde{\lambda}}{\rho(1-\rho)} + |\lambda| + 2K^{2}\exp(2\delta)\tilde{\lambda}\right] \|\mathbf{w}_{0}\|_{\infty}$$

$$+ rLT\left[1 + \frac{2K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}\right] K\exp(\delta) \|\mathbf{w}_{0}\|_{\infty}.$$

By using (3.15), (3.36) and (3.6), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \|Q(w_1) - Q(w_2)\|_{\infty} &\leq \left(\frac{rLT(2\varepsilon + |\lambda|)}{\lambda_1 \Delta + M} \right) \|w_0\| + \left(\frac{r^2LT}{\lambda_1 \Delta + M} \right) \|w_0\| \\ &\leq \left(\frac{2r^2LT}{\lambda_2 \Delta + M} \right) \|w_0\| \,. \end{split}$$

From (3.27) Q is a contraction. This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

CHAPTER 4

BOUNDARY VALUE PROBLEMS ON A FINITE INTERVAL

4.1. Introduction.

In this chapter the following nonlinear boundary value problem of quasilinear ordinary differential system

$$(N) \qquad x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

$$(C) N(x) = 0$$

is dealt with, where A(t,x) and F(t,x) are both continuous on $J \times \mathbb{R}^n$, and $N: C(J) \to \mathbb{R}^n$ is a continuous operator (not necessarily linear). Moreover the following linear boundary value problem

$$(AL) x' = B(t)x + F(t,x)$$

$$(NH) \mathcal{L}(x) = c$$

is discussed by a similar approach used in the above problem. Here B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on J, $\mathcal{L}: C(J) \to \mathbb{R}^n$ is a bounded linear operator and $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Our results for ((AL),(NH)) are applied to the following second order ordinary differential equation

$$(E) u'' = f(t,u,u')$$

with boundary conditions

(BC)
$$\alpha_1 u(0) + \alpha_2 u'(0) = c_1 \beta_1 u(T) + \beta_2 u'(T) = c_2,$$

where $f: J \times R \times R \rightarrow R$ is a continuous function, α_i , β_i , and $c_i \in R$ (i = 1, 2).

In what follows, the nonlinear problem ((N),(C)) is considered associated with the following linear problem

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

(LC)
$$\mathcal{L}(x) = 0.$$

It is assumed that the following hypothesis holds.

Hypothesis 4.1. There exist no solutions of ((L),(LC)) except for the zero solution.

In our results an explicit and quantitative condition on A(t,x) as follows:

Hypothesis 4.2. There exist $\delta > 0$ and r > 0 such that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \leq \delta$$

for $x \in S_r$.

In section 4.3 the existence, and the uniqueness of solutions for ((N),(C)) are proved by Schauder's fixed point theorem, and by the contraction principle, respectively. In section 4.4 the existence and uniqueness of solutions for ((AL),(NH)) are treated in a similar approach to section 4.3. The above results for ((AL),(NH)) are applied to ((E),(BC)) in section 4.5.

4.2. Preliminaries.

Let X_B be the fundamental matrix solutions of (L) such that $X_B(0) = I$, where I is the identity matrix. Since

$$X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau) = I + \int_{\tau}^{t} B(s)X_{B}(s)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)ds,$$

for $t, \tau \in J$, we have

$$\|X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq 1 + \left| \int_{\tau}^{t} \|B(s)\| \|X_{B}(s)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| ds \right|.$$

Thus, by applying Gronwall's lemma, it follows that

$$\|X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K$$

for t, $\tau \in J$, which implies that

(4.2)
$$||X_B(t)|| \leq K$$
 and $||X_B^{-1}(t)|| \leq K$,

where

$$K = \exp\left(\int_{0}^{T} \|B(s)\| ds\right).$$

Let \boldsymbol{U}_{B} be the constant matrix such that

$$(4.3) \mathcal{L}(X_B(\cdot)X_0) = U_BX_0$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. The following lemma concerned with U_B holds.

Lemma 4.1. The statements (i) - (iii) are equivalent mutually.

(i) Hypothesis 4.1 holds;

- (ii) U_R is nonsingular;
- (iii) For any $f \in C(J)$ and $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$, there exists a unique solution $x \in C(J)$ of

$$x' = B(t)x + f(t), \quad \mathcal{L}(x) = c.$$

The above lemma can be proved in the same as the proof of Lemma 5.2 in Chapter 5.

From the elementary result in linear algebra, the following lemma is obtained.

Lemma 4.2. Suppose that Hypothesis 4.1 holds. Then there exists a constant number ρ (0 < ρ < 1) such that

$$\|U_B^{-1}\| \le 1/\rho.$$

Such a p will be fixed throughout this chapter.

4.3. Existence and Uniqueness of Solutions for Nonlinear Problems.

In this section the problem ((N),(C)) is discussed by applying Schauder's fixed point theorem and the contraction principle. Consider the following problem

(4.5)
$$x' = A(t,y(t))x + F(t,y(t))$$

$$\mathcal{L}(x) = \mathcal{L}(y) - \mathcal{N}(y)$$

for $y \in C_r$, where

$$C_r = \{ x \in C(J) : ||x||_{\infty} \leq r \}.$$

Let X_y be the fundamental matrix solutions of the linear homogeneous system corresponding to (4.5) such that $X_y(0) = I$. An existence

theorem of ((4.5),(4.6)) is obtained as follows.

Theorem 4.3.1. Suppose that Hypotheses 4.1 - 4.2 hold and there exist non-negative numbers C and a satisfying the following conditions (4.7) - (4.8), respectively.

$$(4.7) \qquad \int_{0}^{T} \|F(s,x)\| ds \leq rC \quad \text{for } x \in S_r;$$

$$(4.8) ||L(x) - N(x)|| \leq ar for x \in C_r.$$

Let the above numbers satisfy the following relations (4.9)-(4.10).

$$(4.9) K^2 \delta \exp(\delta) \leq \frac{\rho}{\|\mathcal{L}\| \|U_B^{-1}\|};$$

$$aK\exp(\delta) < \rho(1 - \rho)$$
 and

$$C \leq \frac{\rho(1-\rho) - aK\exp(\delta)}{\{K\exp(\delta)\|L\| + \rho(1-\rho)\} K\exp(\delta)}.$$

Then for any y $\in C_r$, there exists a nonsingular matrix U_y such that

$$(4.11) \qquad \mathcal{L}(X_{V}(\bullet)X_{0}) = U_{V}X_{0}$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbf{R}^n$, whose inverse satisfies

$$(4.12) ||U_y^{-1}|| \le 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \},$$

and there exists one and only one solution $x_y \in C_r$ such that

$$x_{y}(t) = U_{y}^{-1}[L(y) - N(y) - L(p_{y})]$$

(4.13)
$$+ \int_{0}^{t} A(s, y(s)) x_{y}(s) ds + \int_{0}^{t} F(s, y(s)) ds,$$

where
$$p_{y}(t) = \int_{0}^{t} X_{y}(t) X_{y}^{-1}(s) F(s, y(s)) ds \text{ for } t \in J.$$

Proof. In the same as (4.1) it can be seen that

(4.14)
$$||X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)|| \leq K \exp(\delta)$$

for $t, \tau \in J$, so that

(4.15)
$$\|X_y(t)\| \le K \exp(\delta)$$
 and $\|X_y^{-1}(t)\| \le K \exp(\delta)$.

Since
$$X_y(t) = X_B(t) + X_B(t) \int_0^t X_B^{-1}(s) \{ A(s, y(s)) - B(s) \} X_y(s) ds$$
 for $t \in$

J, by (4.1), Hypothesis 4.2, (4.9), and (4.15), we have

$$\begin{split} \|X_{y}(t) - X_{B}(t)\| &\leq K^{2} \delta \exp(\delta) \\ &\leq \rho/(\|\mathcal{L}\| \|U_{B}^{-1}\|). \end{split}$$

Then it follows that

$$\begin{split} \|(U_y - U_B)x_0\| &= \|\mathcal{L}(X_y(\bullet) - X_B(\bullet))x_0\| \\ &\leq \rho\|x_0\|/\|U_B^{-1}\| \end{split}$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. From (4.4) we get

$$\|U_{V}x_{0}\| \ge \rho(1 - \rho)\|x_{0}\|.$$

Hence U_v has the inverse satisfying (4.12).

By Lemma 4.1 the problem ((4.5),(4.6)) has one and only one solution x_y satisfying (4.13). We shall show that $\|x_y(t)\| \le r$ for

 $t \in J$. From (4.7), (4.8), (4.12), (4.13) and (4.14), we obtain

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \le \frac{ar + \|\mathcal{L}\|rCK\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + rC + \int_{0}^{t} \|A(s,y(s))\|\|x_{y}(s)\|ds$$

for $t \in J$. By applying Gronwall's lemma and (4.10) we have

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq \left[\frac{ar + \|\mathcal{L}\|rCK\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + rC\right] \exp\left[\int_{0}^{t} \|A(s,y(s))\|ds\right]$$

$$\langle r.$$

Thus $x_y \in C_r$. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

By applying Schauder's fixed point theorem we obtain the following theorem.

Theorem 4.3.2. Suppose that the same assumption as Theorem 4.3.1. Then there exists at least one solution of ((N),(C)).

Proof. It is easy to show that the solution of ((4.5),(4.6)) can be expressed by

$$x_{y}(t) = X_{y}(t)U_{y}^{-1}[L(y) - N(y) - L(p_{y})] + p_{y}(t)$$

for $t \in J$, where $y \in C_r$. Define $V:C_r \to C_r$ by $V(y) = x_y$. Then V maps the convex closed set C_r into itself. It is easily seen that the compactness and continuity of V are proved in the same way as the proof of Theorem 3.3.2 in Chapter 3.

According to Schauder's fixed point theorem, V has at least one fixed point in C_r . Therefore there exists at least one solution of

((N),(C)) and this completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

By using the above theorem, an existence result for the linear problem ((N),(C)) is obtained.

Theorem 4.3.3. Suppose that Hypothesis 4.1 and (4.9) hold, and that there exists a constant $C_{\rm O}$ > 0 such that

$$C_{o} < \frac{\rho(1-\rho)}{[\|\angle\|K\exp(\delta) + \rho(1-\rho)]K\exp(\delta)}.$$

Let A(t,x) satisfy the following condition for any $r \geq 0$.

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \leq \delta$$

for $x \in S_r$. And let F(t,x) satisfy the following condition.

(4.16)
$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \inf_{n \to +\infty} \frac{1}{n} \int_{0}^{T} \sup_{\|x\| \le n} \|F(s,x)\| ds \le C_{0}.$$

Then, for any $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$, there exists at least one solution of ((N),(C)).

Proof. There exists an a > 0 such that

$$C_{0} = \frac{\rho(1-\rho) - aK\exp(\delta)}{[\|L\|K\exp(\delta) + \rho(1-\rho)]K\exp(\delta)}.$$

For any $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$, we put the following operator N

$$N(x) = L(x) - c.$$

From (4.16), there exists a sufficiently large r > 0 satisfying

and

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|F(s,x)\| ds \leq rC_{0}$$

for $x \in S_r$. By Theorem 4.3.2, ((N),(C)) has at least one solution in C_r . This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

When A(t,x), F(t,x) and N(x) satisfy Lipschitz conditions, respectively, the existence and uniqueness of a solution for ((N),(C)) are shown by the contraction principle as follows:

Theorem 4.3.4. Suppose, under the assumptions in Theorem 4.3.1, that there exist a positive number L_1 such that

$$||A(t,x_1) - A(t,x_2)|| \le L_1 ||x_1 - x_2||$$

and

$$||F(t,x_1) - F(t,x_2)|| \le L_1 ||x_1 - x_2||$$

for t \in J, x_1 , $x_2 \in S_r$, and a positive number L_2 such that

$$\|N(y_1) - N(y_2)\| \le L_2 \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}$$

for y_1 , $y_2 \in C_r$. Let L_1 and L_2 satisfy the following inequality.

$$L_{1}\left[\frac{b_{1}K^{2}\exp(2\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}+b_{2}\right]\left\{1+\frac{\parallel L\parallel K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}\right\}$$

$$+\frac{K\exp(\delta)(\parallel L\parallel +L_{2})}{\rho(1-\rho)}<1,$$

where $b_1 = r(a + \|\mathcal{L}\| CK \exp(\delta))$ and $b_2 = (T + rCK \exp(\delta))K \exp(\delta)$.

Then there exists one and only one solution of ((N),(C)).

Proof. Let k be the left-hand side of (4.17). We shall show that the operator V : $C_r \to C_r$ such that

$$[V(y)](t) = X_{y}(t)U_{y}^{-1}[L(y) - N(y) - L(p_{y})] + p_{y}(t)$$

is a contraction. Let $y_1, y_2 \in C_r$ and let X_1, X_2 be fundamental matrices of the following linear systems, respectively.

$$x' = A(t, y_1(t))x$$
; $x' = A(t, y_2(t))x$.

By the same argument as (4.1), we obtain for $t, \tau \in J$

$$||X_{i}(t)X_{i}^{-1}(\tau)|| \leq K \exp(\delta)$$
 (i =1,2),

which yields

$$\|p_i\|_{\infty} \leq rCK\exp(\delta)$$
,

where

$$p_{i}(t) = X_{i}(t) \int_{0}^{t} X_{i}^{-1}(s) F(s, y_{i}(s)) ds$$

for $t \in J$. Since

$$[X_1(t)]' = A(t,y_2(t))X_1(t) + [A(t,y_1(t)) - A(t,y_2(t))]X_1(t),$$

by the variation of parameters formula, we obtain for t, $\tau \in J$

$$\begin{split} X_{1}(t) &= X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(\tau)X_{1}(\tau) \\ &+ \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(s)[A(s,y_{1}(s)) - A(s,y_{2}(s))]X_{1}(s)ds, \end{split}$$

then

$$\|X_{1}(t)X_{1}^{-1}(\tau) - X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq L_{1}K^{2}\exp(2\delta)\|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

Hence we get

$$\|X_1 - X_2\|_{\infty} \le L_1 K^2 \exp(2\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}$$

and

$$\|X_{1}^{-1} - X_{2}^{-1}\|_{\infty} \le L_{1}K^{2} \exp(2\delta)\|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

Let U_i be matrices such that

$$L(X_{i}(\cdot)x_{0}) = U_{i}x_{0} \quad (i = 1, 2)$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. We have

$$\begin{split} \| \boldsymbol{U}_1 - \boldsymbol{U}_2 \| & \leq \| \boldsymbol{\mathcal{L}} \| \| \boldsymbol{X}_1 - \boldsymbol{X}_2 \|_{\infty} \\ \\ & \leq \| \boldsymbol{\mathcal{L}} \| \boldsymbol{L}_1 \boldsymbol{K}^2 \exp(2\delta) \| \boldsymbol{y}_1 - \boldsymbol{y}_2 \|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

By the same argument as (4.12) it follows that

$$\|U_{i}^{-1}\| \leq 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \},$$

so that

$$\begin{split} \|U_{1}^{-1} - U_{2}^{-1}\| &\leq \|U_{1}^{-1}\| \|U_{1} - U_{2}\| \|U_{2}^{-1}\| \\ &\leq \left[\frac{\|\mathcal{L}\| L_{1} K^{2} \exp{(2\delta)}}{\rho^{2} (1 - \rho)^{2}} \right] \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

Moreover it follows, for $t \in J$, that

$$\|p_1(t) - p_2(t)\| \le \int_0^T \|X_1(t)X_1^{-1}(s) - X_2(t)X_2^{-1}(s)\| \|F(s,y_1(s))\| ds$$

$$+ \int_{0}^{T} \|X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(s)\| \|F(s,y_{1}(s)) - F(s,y_{2}(s))\| ds$$

$$\leq L_{1}b_{2}\|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

From (4.18) it follows, for $t \in J$, that

$$\begin{split} & \| [\, \mathcal{V}(y_1^{}) \,](t) \, - \, [\, \mathcal{V}(y_2^{}) \,](t) \, \| \\ & \leq \, \| X_1^{} \, - \, X_2^{} \|_\infty^{} \| \mathcal{U}_1^{-1} \| [\, \| \mathcal{L}(y_1^{}) \, - \, \mathcal{N}(y_1^{}) \| \, + \, \| \mathcal{L} \| \| p_1^{} \|_\infty^{}] \\ & + \, \| X_2^{} \|_\infty^{} \| \mathcal{U}_1^{-1} \, - \, \mathcal{U}_2^{-1} \| [\, \| \mathcal{L}(y_1^{}) \, - \, \mathcal{N}(y_1^{}) \| \, + \, \| \mathcal{L} \| \| p_1^{} \|_\infty^{}] \\ & + \, \| X_2^{} \|_\infty^{} \| \mathcal{U}_2^{-1} \| [\, \| \mathcal{L}(y_1^{}) \, - \, \mathcal{L}(y_2^{}) \| \, + \, \| \mathcal{N}(y_1^{}) \, - \, \mathcal{N}(y_2^{}) \| \, + \, \| \mathcal{L} \| \| p_1^{} \, - \, p_2^{} \|_\infty^{}] \\ & + \, \| p_1^{} \, - \, p_2^{} \|_\infty^{} \end{split}$$

$$\leq \left(\begin{array}{c} \frac{b_{1}L_{1}K^{2}\exp(2\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \end{array} \right) \|y_{1}-y_{2}\|_{\infty} + \left(\begin{array}{c} \frac{\|\mathcal{L}\|b_{1}L_{1}K^{3}\exp(3\delta)}{\rho^{2}(1-\rho)^{2}} \end{array} \right) \|y_{1}-y_{2}\|_{\infty} \\ + \left(\begin{array}{c} \frac{K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \end{array} \right) (\|\mathcal{L}\| + L_{2} + \|\mathcal{L}\|L_{1}b_{2}) \|y_{1}-y_{2}\|_{\infty} + L_{1}b_{2}\|y_{1}-y_{2}\|_{\infty} \end{array} \right)$$

$$= k \| y_1 - y_2 \|_{\infty}.$$

Thus, from (4.17), V is a contraction. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

4.4. Existence and Uniqueness of Solutions for Linear Problems.

Consider the following linear problem

$$(AL) x' = B(t)x + F(t,x)$$

$$(NH) \mathcal{L}(x) = c,$$

where $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$. By the same approach as section 4.3 we obtain the following results.

Theorem 4.4.1. Suppose that Hypothesis 4.1 holds and that there exists a positive number C_1 satisfying

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \inf_{+\infty} \frac{1}{n} \int_{0}^{T} \sup_{\|x\| \le n} \|F(s,x)\| ds \le C_{1}$$

and

$$(4.19) C_1 < 1/[K(K_1 || U_B^{-1} || || L|| + 1)],$$

where $K_1 = \max\{\|X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(s)\|: 0 \le s \le t \le T\}$. Then, for any $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$, there exists at least one solution of ((AL), (NH)).

Proof. From (4.19) there exists a number $a_1 > 0$ such that

$$C_{1} = \frac{1 - K \|U_{B}^{-1}\|_{a_{1}}}{K(K_{1}\|U_{B}^{-1}\|\|\mathcal{L}\| + 1)}.$$

For any $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$, we put a positive number r satisfying

$$\|c\| \leq a_1 r$$

and

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|F(s,x)\| ds \leq rC_{1}$$

for $x \in S_r$.

Consider the following linear problem

$$(4.20) x' = B(t)x + F(t,y(t))$$

$$(NH) \mathcal{L}(x) = c$$

for $y \in C_r$. The above problem ((4.20),(NH)) has one and only one solution x_y such that

$$x_{y}(t) = U_{B}^{-1}[c - L(q_{y})] + \int_{0}^{t} B(s)x_{y}(s)ds + \int_{0}^{t} F(s,y(s))ds,$$

where
$$q_y(t) = \int_0^t X_B(t) X_B^{-1}(s) F(s, y(s)) ds$$
, with $\|q_y(t)\| \le K_1 r C_1$ for $t \in \mathbb{R}$

J. We shall show that

$$\|x_y(t)\| \leq r$$

for $t \in J$. It follows that

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq \|U_{B}^{-1}\|(a_{1}r+\|L\|\|q_{y}\|_{\infty}) + \int_{0}^{t} \|B(s)\|\|x_{y}(s)\|ds + rC_{1},$$

by using Gronwall's lemma, so that

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq r(\|U_{B}^{-1}\|a_{1} + \|U_{B}^{-1}\|\|L\|K_{1}C_{1} + C_{1})\exp\left(\int_{0}^{t} \|B(s)\|ds\right)$$

$$\leq r \big[\| U_B^{-1} \| a_1 + \{ (\| U_B^{-1} \| \| \mathcal{L} \| K_1 + 1) \} C_1 \big] K$$

$$\leq r.$$

Therefore we can define an operator $V_1\colon C_r \to C_r$ by $V_1(y) = x_y$. V_1 is continuous on C_r and the image $V_1(C_r)$ is a compact subset in C_r . Thus, by Schauder's fixed point theorem, V_1 has at least one fixed point in C_r , that is, ((AL),(NH)) has at least one solution in C_r . This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

By using the contraction principle we can show the existence and uniqueness of a solution of ((AL),(NH)) as follows:

Theorem 4.4.2. Suppose that Hypothesis 4.1 holds and that there exists a positive number L_3 satisfying

$$||F(t,x) - F(t,y)|| \le L_3 ||x - y||$$

for $t \in J$, $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $y \in \mathbb{R}^n$. If

$$(4.21) \qquad (\|U_B^{-1}\|\|L\|K_1 + 1)K_1L_3T < 1,$$

then, for any $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$, there exists one and only one solution of ((AL),(NH)).

Proof. Let $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$ be given arbitrarily. Consider the above linear problem $((4.20),(\mathrm{NH}))$ for $y \in C(J)$. It can be seen that for y in C(J) there exists one and only one solution x_y of $((4.20),(\mathrm{NH}))$. We can define an operator $V_2:C(J)\to C(J)$ by $V_2(y)=x_y$. It can be expressed as follows

$$[V_{2}(y)](t) = X_{B}(t)U_{B}^{-1}[c - L(q_{y})] + q_{y}(t).$$

We have

$$\| V_{2}(y) - V_{2}(z) \|_{\infty} \leq (\| U_{B}^{-1} \| \| \mathcal{L} \| K_{1} + 1) K_{1} L_{3} T \| y - z \|_{\infty}$$

for y, $z \in C(J)$. From (4.21), V_2 is a contraction. Therefore ((AL),(NH)) has one and only one solution. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

4.5. Two Points Boundary Value Problems.

Consider the second order ordinary differential equation (E) with boundary conditions (BC) or the equivalent linear problem

$$(4.22) x' = Bx + F(t,x)$$

$$(NH) \mathcal{L}(x) = c.$$

Here we put as follows. $x = {}^{t}(u,v) \in \mathbb{R}^{2}$ with ||x|| = |u| + |v|.

$$B = \left(\begin{array}{c} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{array}\right) \qquad ; \qquad F(t,x) = \left(\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ f(t,u,v) \end{array}\right) ;$$

$$\mathcal{L}\begin{bmatrix} u(\cdot) \\ v(\cdot) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha_1 u(0) + \alpha_2 v(0) \\ \beta_1 u(T) + \beta_2 v(T) \end{bmatrix}; \qquad c = \begin{bmatrix} c_1 \\ c_2 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then we have

$$X_B(t) = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & t \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
 and $U_B = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha_1 & \alpha_2 \\ \beta_1 & \beta_1 T + \beta_2 \end{bmatrix}$.

When $\Delta = \alpha_1(\beta_1 T + \beta_2) - \alpha_2 \beta_1 \neq 0$, we obtain

$$U_B^{-1} = \frac{1}{\Delta} \left[\begin{array}{cccc} \beta_1 T + \beta_2 & -\alpha_2 \\ -\beta_1 & & \alpha_1 \end{array} \right]$$

and

$$\|U_B^{-1}\| = \max[(|\beta_1 T + \beta_2| + |\beta_1|)/|\Delta|, (|\alpha_1| + |\alpha_2|)/|\Delta|],$$

so that Hypothesis 4.1 holds. Moreover we get $K_1 = 1 + T$, $K = \exp(T)$ and $\|L\| \le \alpha + \beta$, where $\alpha = \max(|\alpha_1|, |\alpha_2|)$ and $\beta = \max(|\beta_1|, |\beta_2|)$.

By applying Theorem 4.4.1, an existence result for ((E),(BC)) is obtained.

Example 1. Suppose that $\Delta \neq 0$ holds and that there exists a positive number C_2 satisfying

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \inf_{n \to +\infty} \frac{1}{n} \int_{0}^{T} \sup_{\|x\| \le n} |f(s,u,v)| ds \le C_{2}$$

and

$$C_2 < 1/[\exp(T)\{(1+T)||U_B^{-1}||(\alpha+\beta) + 1\}].$$

Then, for any ${}^{t}(c_1,c_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, there exists at least one solution of ((E),(BC)).

By Theorem 4.4.2, the following result for the existence and uniqueness of a solution of ((E),(BC)) is given.

Example 2. Suppose that $\Delta \neq 0$ holds and that there exists a positive number L such that

$$\begin{split} |f(t,u_1,v_1)-f(t,u_2,v_2)| &\leq L(\ |u_1-u_2|+|v_1-v_2|\) \\ for\ t\in J,\ ^{t}(u_1,v_1)\in R^2\ and\ ^{t}(u_2,v_2)\in R^2. \quad If \\ [\ \|U_B^{-1}\|(\alpha+\beta)(1+T)+1\](1+T)LT<1, \end{split}$$

then, for any ${}^{t}(c_1,c_2)\in R^2$, there exists one and only one solution of ((E),(BC)).

CHAPTER 5

BOUNDARY VALUE PROBLEMS ON AN INFINITE INTERVAL

5.1. Introduction.

The following boundary value problem of the quasilinear ordinary differential system

$$(N) x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

$$N(x) = 0$$

is considered, where A(t,x) and F(t,x) are both continuous on $R^+ \times R^n$, and $N:C_r^{lim} \to R^n$ is a continuous operator(not necessarily linear). Here

$$C_r^{lim} = \{ x \in C(R^+) : \lim_{t \to +\infty} x(t) \text{ exists and } ||x||_{\infty} \le r \}, r > 0.$$

The above problem ((N),(C)) is considered associated with the linear problem

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

(LC)
$$\mathcal{L}(x) = 0,$$

where B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on R^+ and $\mathcal{L}: C^{lim} \to R^n$ is a bounded linear operator. $C^{lim} = \{ x \in C(R^+) : \lim_{t \to +\infty} x(t) \text{ exists } \}.$

It is assumed that the following hypotheses hold.

Hypothesis 5.1.
$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} ||B(s)|| ds < +\infty.$$

Hypothesis 5.2. There exist no solutions for ((L),(LC)) except for the zero solution.

Hypothesis 5.3. There exists two numbers $\delta > 0$ and r > 0, and a summable function m_1 such that

$$||A(t,x) - B(t)|| \le m_1(t)$$

for any $t \in R^+$ and $x \in S_r$, and that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} m_{1}(s) ds \leq \delta.$$

In section 5.3 the existence of solutions for ((N),(C)) is shown by Schauder's fixed point theorem. In section 5.4, under Lipschitz conditions the existence and uniqueness of a solution for ((N),(C)) are proved by the contraction principle.

5.2. Preliminaries.

Let X_B be the fundamental matrix solutions for (L) such that $X_B(0) = I$, where I is the identity matrix. Under Hypothesis 5.1 we obtain the following lemma.

Lemma 5.1. Suppose that Hypothesis 5.1 holds. Then

(5.1)
$$\|X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K$$

for t, $\tau \in R^+$ and there exist $\lim_{t \to +\infty} X_B(t)$ and $\lim_{t \to +\infty} X_B^{-1}(t)$, where

$$K = \exp\left(\int_{0}^{+\infty} \|B(s)\| ds\right).$$

Proof. Since $X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(\tau) = I + \int_{\tau}^{t} B(s)X_B(s)X_B^{-1}(\tau)ds$ for $t,\tau \in \mathbb{R}^+$ so that

$$\|X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq 1 + \int_{0}^{t} \|B(s)\| \|X_{B}(s)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| ds,$$

by using Gronwall's lemma, which implies that (5.1) holds. Hence we have for $t \in R^+$

$$||X_B(t)|| \le K$$
, $||X_B^{-1}(t)|| \le K$.

Since $X_B^{-1}(t) = I - \int_0^t X_B^{-1}(s)B(s)ds$, it follows that

$$\|X_{B}^{-1}(t_{1}) - X_{B}^{-1}(t_{2})\| \leq \left| \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} \|X_{B}^{-1}(s)\| \|B(s)\| ds \right|$$

$$\leq \left| \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \|B(s)\| ds \right|$$

for $t_1, t_2 \in \mathbb{R}^+$. By Hypothesis 5.1 there exists $\lim_{t \to +\infty} X_B^{-1}(t)$.

Since $X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(t)=I$, it follows that there exists $\lim_{t\to +\infty} X_B(t)$. This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

From the above lemma there exists a unique constant matrix \boldsymbol{U}_{B} such that

$$(5.2) \mathcal{L}(X_B(\cdot)X_0) = U_B X_0$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Under Hypothesis 5.1 we get the following lemma concerned with U_R .

Lemma 5.2. Suppose that Hypothesis 5.1 holds. Then the following statements (i) - (iii) are equivalent mutually.

- (i) Hypothesis 5.2 holds;
- (ii) U_B is nonsingular;
- (iii) For each continuous R^n -valued function f such that $\int\limits_0^{\pi} \|f(s)\| ds$ $<+\infty$ and each $c\in R^n$, there exists one and only one solution $x\in C^{lim}$ of the following linear problem

$$(5.3) x' = B(t)x + f(t)$$

$$(5.4) L(x) = c.$$

Proof. (i) \rightarrow (ii). Let Hypothesis 5.1 hold. Then there exist no vectors $x_0 \in \mathbf{R}^n$ satisfying $\mathcal{L}(X_B(\cdot)x_0) = 0$ except for the zero vector. By (5.2) U_B is nonsingular.

(ii) \rightarrow (iii). Let U_R be nonsingular. Put

$$x(t) = X_B(t)U_B^{-1}[c - L(p)] + p(t),$$

where $c \in R^n$ and

$$p(t) = \int_{0}^{t} X_{B}(t) X_{B}^{-1}(s) f(s) ds$$

for $t \in \mathbb{R}^+$, then it can be seen that $x(\cdot)$ is a solution of ((5.3), (5.4)). From the uniqueness of solutions of initial value problems for (5.3), $x(\cdot)$ is a unique solution of ((5.3), (5.4)).

(iii) \rightarrow (i). It is clear. This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

Remark. Consider the case where $\mathcal{L}(x) = \lim_{t \to +\infty} x(t)$. It can be easily seen that Hypothesis 5.2 holds under Hypothesis 5.1. The following linear problem

$$x' = (\sin t/t)x$$
, $\mathcal{L}(x) = 0$

shows that Hypothesis 5.1 is not necessarily satisfied under Hypothesis 5.2.

It is clear that the inequality (5.1) holds under Hypothesis 5.2. The scalar equation $x' = (\sin t)x$ implies that Hypothesis 5.2 does not necessarily hold even if (5.1) is satisfied.

The following lemma is an elementary result in linear algebra.

Lemma 5.3. Let $\textit{U}_{\textit{B}}$ be nonsingular. Then there exists a positive number $\rho < 1$ such that

(5.5)
$$||U_B^{-1}|| \leq 1/\rho.$$

Under Hypotheses 5.1 and 5.2 there exists a ρ in (5.5). Such a positive number ρ is fixed throughtout this chapter.

A set S in C_r^{lim} is said to be **equiconvergent** if for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a $T(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that $||f(t) - \lim_{\tau \to +\infty} f(\tau)|| < \varepsilon$ for all $f \in S$

and all $t \geq T(\varepsilon)$. In the same way as the well known proof of Ascoli-Arzela theorem, we have the following lemma.

Lemma 5.4. If a set S in C_r^{lim} is uniformly bounded, equicontinuous and equiconvergent, then S is relatively compact in C_r^{lim} .

5.3. Existence of Solutions.

Consider the following linear problem

(5.6)
$$x' = A(t, y(t))x + F(t, y(t))$$

$$(5.7) L(x) = L(y) - N(y)$$

for $y \in C_r^{lim}$. Let X_y be the fundametal matrix of solutions of the linear homogeneous system corresponding to (5.6) such that $X_y(0)=I$. An existence theorem for ((5.6),(5.7)) is obtained as follows.

Theorem 5.3.1. Suppose that Hypotheses 5.1 and 5.2 hold. Let non-negative number δ , C, a and a summable function m_2 satisfy the following conditions (5.8) - (5.10).

(5.8)
$$K^2 \delta \exp(\delta) \leq \frac{\rho}{\|L\| \|U_B^{-1}\|};$$

aKexp(
$$\delta$$
) < ρ (1 - ρ) and

(5.9)
$$C \leq \frac{\rho(1-\rho) - aK\exp(\delta)}{\{K\exp(\delta)\|L\| + \rho(1-\rho)\}K\exp(\delta)};$$

$$(5.10) \qquad \int_{0}^{+\infty} m_{2}(s) ds \leq rC.$$

Let F(t,x) and N(x) satisfy the following conditions (5.11) - (5.12), (5.12), respectively.

(5.11)
$$||F(t,x)|| \le m_2(t)$$
 for $(t,x) \in R^+ \times S_r$;

$$(5.12) ||L(x) - N(x)|| \leq ar for x \in C_r^{lim}.$$

Then for any y $\in C_r^{\lim}$, there exists a nonsingular matrix $U_{_{_{\hspace{-0.05cm}V}}}$ such that

$$(5.13) \qquad \mathcal{L}(X_{y}(\bullet)x_{0}) = U_{y}x_{0}$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$, whose inverse satisfies

$$(5.14) ||U_y^{-1}|| \le 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \},$$

and there exists one and only one solution $x_y \in C_r^{\lim}$ for ((5.6),(5.7)) such that

$$x_{y}(t) = U_{y}^{-1}[L(y) - N(y) - L(p_{y})]$$

$$+ \int_{0}^{t} A(s, y(s))x_{y}(s)ds + \int_{0}^{t} F(s, y(s))ds,$$

where $p_{y}(t) = \int_{0}^{t} X_{y}(t) X_{y}^{-1}(s) F(s, y(s)) ds \text{ for } t \in \mathbb{R}^{+}.$

Proof. From Hypotheses 5.1 and 5.2 it follows that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \|A(s,y(s))\| ds < +\infty$$

for $y \in C_r^{lim}$. Using Lemma 5.1, we have U_y satisfying (5.13). By the same argument used in (5.1) it can be seen that

(5.16)
$$\|X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K \exp(\delta)$$

for $t, \tau \in R^+$, so that

$$\|X_y(t)\| \le K \exp(\delta)$$
 and $\|X_y^{-1}(t)\| \le K \exp(\delta)$.

Since, by the variation of parameters formula,

$$X_{y}(t) = X_{B}(t) + X_{B}(t) \int_{0}^{t} X_{B}^{-1}(s) \{ A(s, y(s)) - B(s) \} X_{y}(s) ds,$$

we get

(5.17)

$$\begin{split} \|X_{y}(t) - X_{B}(t)\| & \leq \int_{0}^{t} \|X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(s)\| \|A(s,y(s)) - B(s)\| \|X_{y}(s)\| ds \\ & \leq K^{2} \delta \exp(\delta). \end{split}$$

This yields, by (5.8),

$$\|X_{v}(t) - X_{B}(t)\| \le \rho/\{\|L\|\|U_{B}^{-1}\|\}$$

so that for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$

$$\begin{split} \|(U_B - U_y)x_0\| &= \|\mathcal{L}[(X_B(\bullet) - X_y(\bullet))x_0]\| \\ &\leq \|\mathcal{L}\|\|X_B - X_y\|_{\infty}\|x_0\| \\ &\leq \rho\|x_0\|/\|U_B^{-1}\|. \end{split}$$

We have, from (5.17) and (5.5), for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$

$$\rho \|x_0\| \ge \|U_B^{-1}\| \|(U_B - U_y)x_0\|$$

$$\ge \|x_0\| - \|U_B^{-1}\| \|U_yx_0\|$$

$$\geq \|x_0\| - \|U_y x_0\|/\rho$$
,

which implies that

$$\|U_{y}^{x}\| \ge \rho(1 - \rho)\|x_{0}\|.$$

Hence U_v has the inverse satisfying (5.14).

By Lemma 5.2, the linear problem ((5.6),(5.7)) has a unique solution x_y satisfying (5.15). We shall show that $\|x_y\|_{\infty} \leq r$. From definition of p_y we obtain for $t \in R^+$

It follows, from (5.14), (5.12) and (5.18), that

$$\|U_{y}^{-1}[\mathcal{L}(y) - \mathcal{N}(y) - \mathcal{L}(p_{y})]\| \leq \|U_{y}^{-1}\|[\|\mathcal{L}(y) - \mathcal{N}(y)\| + \|\mathcal{L}\|\|p_{y}\|_{\infty}]$$

$$\leq \frac{ar + \|\mathcal{L}\|rCK\exp(\delta)}{2(1 - 0)}$$

so that, by (5.15), (5.11) and (5.10),

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq \frac{ar + \|L\|rCK\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + rC + \int_{0}^{t} \|A(s,y(s))\|\|x_{y}(s)\|ds.$$

By Gronwall's lemma we have

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq \left(\frac{ar + \|\mathcal{L}\|rCK\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} + rC\right) \exp\left(\int_{0}^{t} \|A(s,y(s))\|ds\right).$$

Since

$$\exp(\int_{0}^{+\infty} ||A(s,y(s))||ds) \leq \exp(\int_{0}^{+\infty} ||A(s,y(s)) - B(s)||ds + \int_{0}^{+\infty} ||B(s)||ds)$$

it follows, by (5.9), that $\|x_y(t)\| \le r$ for $t \in \mathbb{R}^+$. The existence of $\lim_{t\to +\infty} x_y(t)$ is easily proved. Hence x_y belongs to C_r^{lim} . This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

By applying Schauder's fixed point theorem we obtain the following theorem.

Theorem 5.3.2. Suppose that the same assumption in Theorem 5.3.1 holds. Then there exists at least one solution of ((N),(C)), which belongs to C_r^{lim} .

Proof. It is easy to show that the solution x_y of ((5.6),(5.7)) can be expressed by

$$(5.19) \quad x_{y}(t) = X_{y}(t)U_{y}^{-1}[L(y) - N(y) - L(p_{y})] + p_{y}(t)$$

for $t \in R^+$, where $y \in C_r^{lim}$. From Theorem 5.3.1 there exists one and only one solution $x_y(\cdot)$ of ((5.6),(5.7)) for any $y \in C_r^{lim}$, so that we can define an operator $V:C_r^{lim} \to C_r^{lim}$ by $V(y)=x_y$ for $y \in C_r^{lim}$. Then V maps the convex closed set C_r^{lim} into itself.

We shall show that V is a continuous compact operator. For the continuity of V it suffices to prove that

$$V(y_n) \rightarrow V(y_0) \quad (n \rightarrow \infty),$$

as $y_n \rightarrow y_0 \ (n \rightarrow \infty)$ in C_r^{lim} . Let X_n , X_0 be fundamental matrices

of the following linear systems, respectively,

$$x' = A(t, y_n(t))x$$
 ; $x' = A(t, y_0(t))x$.

It follows that for $t, \tau \in R^+$

$$||X_n(t)X_n^{-1}(\tau)|| \le K \exp(\delta)$$
 and $||X_0(t)X_0^{-1}(\tau)|| \le K \exp(\delta)$.

Since

$$[X_n(t)]' = A(t,y_0(t))X_n(t) + [A(t,y_n(t)) - A(t,y_0(t))]X_n(t),$$

by the variation of parameters formula, we obtain

$$\|X_n - X_0\|_{\infty} \le K^2 \exp(2\delta) \int_0^{+\infty} \|A(s, y_n(s)) - A(s, y_0(s))\| ds.$$

From Lebesgue's convergence theorem we have

$$(5.20) X_n \rightarrow X_0 (n \rightarrow \infty)$$

in $M(\mathbf{R}^+)$. Let U_n , U_0 be constant matrices satisfying the following relations, respectively.

$$\mathcal{L}(X_n(\cdot)x_0) = U_nx_0 \; ; \quad \mathcal{L}(X_0(\cdot)x_0) = U_0x_0.$$

By (5.20) we get

$$\|U_n - U_0\| \to 0 \quad (n \to \infty).$$

From Theorem 5.3.1 we obtain

$$\|U_n^{-1}\| \le 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \} \text{ and } \|U_0^{-1}\| \le 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \}.$$

We have

$$\| U_n^{-1} - U_0^{-1} \| \le \| U_n^{-1} \| \| U_0 - U_n \| \| U_0^{-1} \|$$

$$\le \| U_n - U_0 \| / \{ \rho^2 (1 - \rho)^2 \}.$$

Thus

$$\|U_n^{-1} - U_0^{-1}\| \to 0 \quad (n \to \infty).$$

By the same way as (5.20) we get

$$X_n^{-1} \rightarrow X_0^{-1} \qquad (n \rightarrow \infty)$$

in $M(R^+)$. Hence it follows that, by Lebesgue's convergence theorem,

$$\int_{0}^{t} X_{n}^{-1}(s)F(s,y_{n}(s))ds \rightarrow \int_{0}^{t} X_{0}^{-1}(s)F(s,y_{0}(s))ds (n \rightarrow \infty)$$

uniformly with respect to $t \in R^+$. Therefore

$$V(y_n) \rightarrow V(y_0) \quad (n \rightarrow \infty).$$

In order to prove the compactness of V it suffices to show that the image $V(\ C_r^{l\,i\,m}\)$ is uniformly bounded, equicontinuous and equiconvergent. By the definition of V we obtain for $y\in C_r^{l\,i\,m}$

$$\|V(y)\|_{\infty} = \|x_y\|_{\infty} \le r.$$

Thus $V(C_r^{lim})$ is uniformly bounded. From (5.15) and (5.21) it follows that for t_1 , $t_2 \in R_-^+$

$$\| (V(y))(t_1) - (V(y))(t_2) \|$$

$$\leq \left| \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \{ m_1(s) + \|B(s)\| \} r ds \right| + \left| \int_{t_1}^{t_2} m_2(s) ds \right|,$$

which implies that $V(C_r^{lim})$ is equicontinuous. By the same argument about the equicontinuity, $V(C_r^{lim})$ is equiconvergent. Thus, by Lemma 5.4, $V(C_r^{lim})$ is a relatively compact set in C_r^{lim} .

According to Schauder's fixed point theorem, V has at least one fixed point in C_r^{lim} . Therefore there exists at least one solution for ((N),(C)) and this completes the proof. Q.E.D.

5.4. Existence and Uniqueness of Solutions.

When A(t,x), F(t,x) and N(x) satisfy Lipschitz conditions, respectively, the existence and uniqueness of a solution for ((N),(C)) are obtained by the contraction principle as follows:

Theorem 5.4.1. Suppose, under the assumptions in Theorem 5.3.2, that there exists a summable function η satisfying

$$||A(t,x_1) - A(t,x_2)|| \le \eta(t)||x_1 - x_2||$$

and

$$||F(t,x_1) - F(t,x_2)|| \le \eta(t)||x_1 - x_2||$$

for $t \in \mathbb{R}^+$, x_1 , $x_2 \in S_r$, with $L_1 = \int_0^{+\infty} \eta(s) ds$, and that a positive

number L_2 satisfies

$$\|N(y_1) - N(y_2)\| \le L_2 \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}$$

for y_1 , $y_2 \in C_r^{lim}$. Let L_1 and L_2 satisfy the following inequality.

$$L_{1}\left[\begin{array}{c}b_{1}K^{2}\exp(2\delta)\\\rho(1-\rho)\end{array}+b_{2}\right]\left[\begin{array}{cccc}1+\frac{\parallel \mathcal{L}\parallel K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)}\end{array}\right]$$

$$(5.22) + \frac{K \exp(\delta) \{ \| L \| + L_2 \}}{\rho (1 - \rho)} < 1,$$

where $b_1 = aC + \|L\|CK\exp(\delta)$ and $b_2 = \{1 + rCK\exp(\delta)\}K\exp(\delta)$. Then there exists one and only one solution of ((N), (C)), which belongs to C_r^{lim} .

Proof. From Theorem 5.3.1, we can define an operator $V: C_r^{lim} \rightarrow C_r^{lim}$ by $V(y) = x_y$ for $y \in C_r^{lim}$, where x_y is a unique solution for ((5.6), (5.7)) in C_r^{lim} . From (5.19) we get for $t \in \mathbb{R}^+$

$$(5.23) \quad [V(y)](t) = X_y(t)U_y^{-1}[L(y) - N(y) - L(p_y)] + p_y(t).$$

Let k be the left-hand side of (5.22). We shall show that V is a contraction. Let $y_1, y_2 \in C_r^{lim}$ and let X_1, X_2 be the fundamental matrices of the following linear systems, respectively.

$$x' = A(t, y_1(t))x$$
; $x' = A(t, y_2(t))x$.

By the same argument used in (5.1), we obtain for $t, \tau \in R^+$

$$||X_{i}(t)X_{i}^{-1}(\tau)|| \leq K \exp(\delta) \quad (i = 1,2),$$

which yields

$$\|p_i\|_{\infty} \leq rCK\exp(\delta)$$
,

where

$$p_{i}(t) = X_{i}(t) \int_{0}^{t} X_{i}^{-1}(s) F(s, y_{i}(s)) ds$$

for $t \in R^+$. Since

$$[X_1(t)]' = A(t,y_2(t))X_1(t) + [A(t,y_1(t)) - A(t,y_2(t))]X_1(t),$$

by the variation of parameters formula, we obtain for t, $\tau \in \textit{R}^+$

$$\begin{split} X_{1}(t) &= X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(\tau)X_{1}(\tau) \\ &+ \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(s)[A(s,y_{1}(s)) - A(s,y_{2}(s))]X_{1}(s)ds. \end{split}$$

Then

$$\begin{split} \|X_{1}(t)X_{1}^{-1}(\tau) - X_{2}(t)X_{2}^{-1}(\tau)\| &\leq K^{2} \exp(2\delta) \int_{0}^{+\infty} \eta(s) \|y_{1}(s) - y_{2}(s)\| ds \\ &\leq L_{1}K^{2} \exp(2\delta) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

Hence we get

$$\|X_1 - X_2\|_{\infty} \le L_1 K^2 \exp(2\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}$$

and

$$\|X_{1}^{-1} - X_{2}^{-1}\|_{\infty} \le L_{1}K^{2} \exp(2\delta)\|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

Let U_i be matrices such that

$$L(X_i(\bullet)x_0) = U_ix_0 \quad (i=1,2)$$

for $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. We have

$$\begin{split} \| \boldsymbol{U}_1 - \boldsymbol{U}_2 \| &\leq \| \boldsymbol{\mathcal{L}} \| \| \boldsymbol{X}_1 - \boldsymbol{X}_2 \|_{\infty} \\ &\leq \| \boldsymbol{\mathcal{L}} \| \boldsymbol{L}_1 \boldsymbol{K}^2 \exp(2\delta) \| \boldsymbol{y}_1 - \boldsymbol{y}_2 \|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

By the same argument as (5.14) it follows that

$$\|U_i^{-1}\| \le 1/\{ \rho(1-\rho) \},$$

so that

$$\begin{split} \|U_{1}^{-1} - U_{2}^{-1}\| &\leq \|U_{1}^{-1}\| \|U_{1} - U_{2}\| \|U_{2}^{-1}\| \\ &\leq \left[\frac{\|\mathcal{L}\| L_{1} K^{2} \exp{(2\delta)}}{\rho^{2} (1 - \rho^{2})^{2}} \right] \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

Moreover it follows that

$$\begin{split} \|p_1 - p_2\|_{\infty} & \leq \int_0^{+\infty} \|X_1(t)X_1^{-1}(s) - X_2(t)X_2^{-1}(s)\| \|F(s,y_1(s))\| ds \\ & + \int_0^{+\infty} \|X_2(t)X_2^{-1}(s)\| \|F(s,y_1(s)) - F(s,y_2(s))\| ds \\ & \leq rCL_1 K^2 \exp(2\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty} + L_1 K \exp(\delta) \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty} \\ & = L_1 b_2 \|y_1 - y_2\|_{\infty}. \end{split}$$

From (5.2) it follows that for $t \in R^+$

$$\|[V(y_1)](t) - [V(y_2)](t)\|$$

$$\leq \|X_{1} - X_{2}^{*}\|_{\infty} \|U_{1}^{-1}\|[\|\mathcal{L}(y_{1}) - N(y_{1})\| + \|\mathcal{L}\|\|P_{1}\|_{\infty}]$$

$$+ \ \|X_{2}\|_{\infty} \|U_{1}^{-1} \ - \ U_{2}^{-1}\|[\ \|\mathcal{L}(y_{1}) \ - \ \mathcal{N}(y_{1})\| \ + \ \|\mathcal{L}\|\|p_{1}\|_{\infty}]$$

$$+ \ \|X_{2}\|_{\infty} \|U_{2}^{-1}\|[\|\mathcal{L}(y_{1}) - \mathcal{L}(y_{2})\| + \|\mathcal{N}(y_{1}) - \mathcal{N}(y_{2})\| + \|\mathcal{L}\|\|p_{1} - p_{2}\|_{\infty}]$$

$$+ \|p_1 - p_2\|_{\infty}$$

$$\leq \left(\frac{b_{1}L_{1}K^{2}\exp(2\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty} + \left(\frac{\|\mathcal{L}\|b_{1}L_{1}K^{3}\exp(3\delta)}{\rho^{2}(1-\rho)^{2}} \right) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}$$

$$+ \left(\frac{K\exp(\delta)}{\rho(1-\rho)} \right) (\|\mathcal{L}\| + L_{2} + \|\mathcal{L}\|L_{1}b_{2}) \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty} + L_{1}b_{2}\|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}$$

$$= k \|y_{1} - y_{2}\|_{\infty}.$$

Therefore, from (5.22), V is a contraction. This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

CHAPTER 6

STABILITY OF SOLUTIONS

6.1. Introduction.

The following quasilinear ordinary differential system

(N)
$$x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x), F(t,0) \equiv 0$$

is considered in this chapter. Here A(t,x) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on $R^+ \times R^n$ and F(t,x) is an R^n -valued function continuous on $R^+ \times R^n$. Together with the above system, the following linear system

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

is concerned, where B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on R^+ . The stability of the zero solution of (N) is discussed under the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 6.1. The zero solution of (L) is uniformly asymptotically stable in the large.

Hypothesis 6.1 holds if and only if the zero solution of (L) is exponentially asymptotically stable in the large (see [62]).

In order to investigate the global behavior of solutions of (N), Schauder's fixed point theorem will be applied under the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 6.2. All the solutions of (N) for initial value problems are uniquely determined.

In what follows we assume that A(t,x) is close to B(t) in the following sense.

Hypothesis 6.3. There exists a constant $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|X\| \le r} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \le \delta$$

for any $r \geq 0$.

In Theorem 6.3.1, a sufficient condition that the zero solution of (N) is uniformly asymptotically stable in the large is obtained by Schauder's fixed point theorem. A similar approach to [53 - 56] is used, and Theorem 6.4.1 for the exponentially asymptotic stability in the large of the zero solution for (N) is given by applying Liapunov's second method.

6.2. Preliminaries.

Lemma 6.2.1. Hypothesis 6.1 holds if and only if there exist $K \geq 1$ and $\lambda > 0$ such that

(6.1)
$$\|X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K \exp(-\lambda(t-\tau))$$

for t \geq τ , where X_B is the fundamental matrix of solutions of (L) such that $X_B(0) = I$. Here I is the identity matrix (see [23]).

Lemma 6.2.2. Suppose that Hypotheses 6.1 and 6.3 hold. Then,

for $r \geq 0$ and y in $C(R^+)$ such that $\|y\|_{\infty} \leq r$, we have

(6.2)
$$\|X_y(t)X_y^{-1}(\tau)\| \le K \exp(K\delta - \lambda(t - \tau))$$

for $t \ge \tau$, where X_y is a fundamental matrix solutions of x' = A(t, y(t))x and $X_y(0) = I$.

Proof. Let $r \geq 0$ and $y \in C(\mathbb{R}^+)$ such that $\|y\|_{\infty} \leq r$. By the variation of parameters formula, we have

$$X_{y}(t) = X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)X_{y}(\tau)$$

$$+ \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(s)\{A(s,y(s)) - B(s)\}X_{y}(s)ds$$

for $t \ge \tau$. From (6.1) it follows that

$$\|X_y(t)X_y^{-1}(\tau)\|\exp(\lambda t) \le K\exp(\lambda \tau)$$

+
$$K \int_{\tau}^{t} ||A(s,y(s)) - B(s)|| ||X_{y}(s)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)|| \exp(\lambda s) ds$$

for $t \geq \tau$. Thus, by applying Gronwall's lemma, we have

$$\|X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)\|\exp(\lambda t) \leq K\exp(\lambda \tau + K\int_{\tau}^{t} \|A(s,y(s)) - B(s)\|ds),$$

which implies that (6.2) holds. This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

6.3. Uniformly Asymptotic Stability in the Large.

In this section we consider the below condition (6.3) on F(t,x),

which is appeared in [40] and [44]. Under additional conditions a stability theorem is given as follows:

Theorem 6.3.1. Suppose that Hypotheses 6.1 - 6.3 hold and that there exists a non-negative number $C < 1/\{K\exp(K\delta)\}$ satisfying the following conditions (6.3) and (6.4).

(6.3)
$$\lim_{r \to +\infty} \inf_{\tau} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le r} \|F(s,x)\| ds \le C;$$

(6.4)
$$\lim_{r \to +0} \inf_{t \to +\infty} \frac{1}{r} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le r} \|F(s,x)\| ds \le C.$$

Then the zero solution of (N) is uniformly asymptotically stable in the large.

Proof. (Uniform Boundedness) Let $\alpha > 0$ be given arbitrarily. By (6.3), there exists a $\beta > \alpha$ satisfying

$$(6.5) \qquad \beta \geq \frac{K\alpha \exp(K\delta)}{1 - CK \exp(K\delta)}$$

and

(6.6)
$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \leq \beta} \|F(s,x)\| ds \leq \beta C.$$

For $\tau \geq 0$, $\|\xi\| \leq \alpha$, and $i \in N$, we put

$$m_{\beta}(i) = \max\{\|A(t,x)\|\beta + \|F(t,x)\|: t \in J_i, \|x\| \leq \beta \},$$

where $J_i = [\tau, \tau + i]$. We consider the following subset $D_{\beta}(i)$ in $C(J_i)$, where $C(J_i)$ is the space of continuous functions on J_i with

the supremum norm.

$$D_{\beta}(i) = \{ y \in C(J_i) : y \text{ satisfies conditions } (6.7) - (6.9) \text{ below } \}.$$

$$(6.7) y(\tau) = \xi;$$

(6.8)
$$||y(t)|| \leq \beta \quad \text{for } t \in J_i;$$

(6.9)
$$||y(t) - y(s)|| \le m_{\beta}(i)|t - s|$$
 for $t, s \in J_i$.

It follows that $D_{\beta}(i)$ is convex and closed. By Ascoli-Arzela's theorem, $D_{\beta}(i)$ is a compact subset in $C(J_i)$.

Consider an initial value problem

$$(N_v)$$
 $x' = A(t, y(t))x + F(t, y(t)), x(\tau) = \xi$

for $y\in D_{\beta}(i)$. It is easily seen that for $y\in D_{\beta}(i)$ there exists one and only one solution x_y of (N_y) such that

(6.10)
$$x_{y}(t) = X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)\xi + \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(s)F(s,y(s))ds$$

for $t \in J$. From (6.2), (6.5), (6.6), and (6.10), we obtain $x_y(\tau) = \xi$ and

$$||x_{y}(t)|| \leq K \exp(K\delta)\alpha + K \exp(K\delta) \int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup ||F(s,y)|| ds$$

$$\leq K \exp(K\delta)(\alpha + \beta C)$$

for
$$t \in J_i$$
. Since $x_y(t) = \xi + \int_{\tau}^{t} [A(s,y(s))x_y(s) + F(s,y(s))]ds$,

we have

$$\|x_{y}(t) - x_{y}(s)\| \le m_{\beta}(i)|t - s|$$

for $t, s \in J_i$. Thus, x_y belongs to $D_{\beta}(i)$ for $y \in D_{\beta}(i)$.

We can define an operator $V:D_{\beta}(i)\to D_{\beta}(i)$ by $V(x)=x_y$. It can be expressed as follows:

$$[V(y)](t) = X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)\xi + \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(s)F(s,y(s))ds$$

for $t \in J_i$. In a similar way to the proof of an analogous part in Theorem 3.3.2 in Chapter 3, we can show that V is continuous on $D_{\beta}(i)$. By applying Schauder's fixed point theorem, V has at least one fixed point in $D_{\beta}(i)$. Therefore there exists at least one solution $x(\cdot)$ of (N), which belongs to $D_{\beta}(i)$. For any $i \in N$, we can choose a solution $x_i(\cdot)$ in $D_{\beta}(i)$, so that we obtain a sequence $\{x_i\}$, where x_i satisfy the following conditions (6.11) - (6.13).

(6.11)
$$x_i$$
 belongs to $D_{\beta}(i)$ for $i \in N$;

(6.12)
$$x_i(t)$$
 satisfies (N) for $t \in J_i$;

(6.13)
$$x_{i}(t) = x_{i}(\tau+i) \text{ for } t \geq \tau + i.$$

Let $J=[0,+\infty)$. It is clear that $\{x_i\}$ is uniformly bounded and equicontinuous on any compact interval in J. In a similar way to the proof of Ascoli-Arzela's theorem, we obtain some subsequenc of $\{x_i\}$ which converges uniformly on any compact interval in J, the limit of which is a solution of (N) passing through ξ at τ . From

Hypothesis 6.2, it follows that for any $\alpha > 0$, there exists a $\beta > 0$ such that if $\tau \geq 0$ and $\|\xi\| \leq \alpha$, then $\|x(t)\| \leq \beta$ for $t \geq \tau$, where $x(\cdot)$ is a unique solution of (N) passing through ξ at τ . This implies that the solutions of (N) are uniformly bounded.

(Uniform Stability) Let $\epsilon>0$ be given arbitrarily. From (6.4) there exist $\eta>0$ and $\eta_1>0$, $\eta_1\leq\eta\leq\epsilon$, satisfying

$$\int\limits_0^{+\infty}\sup\|F(s,x)\|ds\leq \eta C \quad \text{and} \quad \eta_1\leq \frac{\eta(1-CK\exp(K\delta))}{K\exp(K\delta)}.$$

For $\tau \geq 0$, $\|\xi\| \leq \eta_1$, and $i \in N$, we consider a constant $m_{\eta}(i)$ and a subset $D_{\eta}(i)$ in $C(J_i)$. In a similar to the proof of the uniform boundedness, we can show that the zero solution of (N) is uniformly stable.

(Uniform Attractivity in the Large) For any $\alpha > 0$, we choose a β satisfying (6.5) and (6.6). We denote $x(\cdot)$ by the solution of (N) passing through ξ at τ , where any $\tau \geq 0$ and $\|\xi\| \leq \alpha$. Then $\|x(t)\| \leq \beta$ for $t \geq \tau$. Since x' = B(t)x + [A(t,x) - B(t)]x + F(t,x),

$$x(t) = X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)\xi + \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(s)[A(s,x(s)) - B(s)]x(s)ds$$

$$+ \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(s)F(s,x(s))ds$$

for $t \ge \tau$. From (6.1) and (6.3), for any sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a large $T_1 > 0$ satisfying

$$\|X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(\tau)\xi\| \le \varepsilon/[3\exp(K\delta)]$$

and

$$K \int_{\tau+T_1}^{t} ||F(s,x(s))|| ds \leq \varepsilon/[3\exp(K\delta)]$$

for $t \geq \tau + T_1$. We have

$$\ker(-\lambda t) \int_{\tau}^{\tau+T_1} \exp(\lambda s) \|F(s,x(s))\| ds \leq \varepsilon/[3\exp(K\delta)]$$

for $t \geq \tau + T_2$, where $T_2 \geq T_1$. Hence

$$\|x(t)\| \leq \varepsilon/\exp(K\delta) + K \int_{\tau} \|A(s,x(s)) - B(s)\| \|x(s)\| ds$$

for $t \geq \tau + T_2$. By Gronwall's lemma and Hypothesis 6.3, we obtain

$$||x(t)|| \leq \varepsilon \exp(K \int_{0}^{t} ||A(s,x(s)) - B(s)|| ds - K\delta)$$

$$< \varepsilon$$

for $t \geq \tau + T_2$. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

6.4. Exponentially Asmyptotic Stability in the Large.

By using Liapunov's second method as well as Schauder's fixed point the following theorem is obtained.

Theorem 6.4.1. Suppose that Hypotheses 6.1 - 6.3 hold and that

(6.14)
$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le r} \|F(s,x)\| ds \le rC$$

for all $r \ge 0$, where C is the same as in Theorem 6.3.1. Then the zero solution of (N) is exponentially asymptotically stable in the large.

Proof. By (6.14), the inequality (6.3) holds. Let $\alpha > 0$ be given arbitrarily. When $\tau \geq 0$ and $\|\xi\| \leq \alpha$, in a similar to the argument used in the uniform boundedness of Theorem 6.3.1, it can be seen that $\|x(t)\| \leq b$ for $t \geq \tau$, where $x(\cdot)$ is the solution of (N) passing through ξ at τ and

$$b = \frac{\|\xi\| K \exp(K\delta)}{1 - CK \exp(K\delta)}.$$

We denote

$$\eta(t) = ||A(t,x(t)) - B(t)||$$

for $t \geq \tau$ and

$$U(t,y) = \sup \{ \|\phi(t+s;t,y)\| \exp(\lambda s) : s \ge 0 \}$$

for $t \ge \tau$ and $||y|| \le b$, where $\phi(\cdot;t,y)$ is the solution of (L) passing through y at t. From Theorem 19.1 in [62], we have

$$||y|| \leq U(t,y) \leq K||y||,$$

$$|U(t,y_1) - U(t,y_2)| \le K||y_1 - y_2||,$$

and

$$U'_{(\tau)}(t,y) \leq -\lambda U(t,y)$$

for $t \ge \tau$, and $\|y\|$, $\|y_1\|$, $\|y_2\| \le b$.

Consider the following function

$$W(t,y) = U(t,y) \exp(-K \int_{\tau}^{t} \eta(s) ds)$$

for $t \ge \tau$ and $||y|| \le b$. By the same way as the proof of Theorem 24.1 in [62], we have

$$\begin{split} & \exp(\ -\ K\delta\) \, \|y\| \, \leq \, \mathit{W}(\,t\,,y) \, \leq \, \mathit{K} \, \|y\|\,, \\ & \big|\, \mathit{W}(\,t\,,y_{_{\scriptstyle 1}}) \, - \, \mathit{W}(\,t\,,y_{_{\scriptstyle 2}}) \, \big| \, \leq \, \mathit{K} \, \|y_{_{\scriptstyle 1}} \, - \, y_{_{\scriptstyle 2}} \, \| \end{split}$$

for $t \ge \tau$ and $\|y\|$, $\|y_1\|$, $\|y_2\| \le b$. Moreover it can be shown that W(t,x) is continuous in (t,x). Since x' = B(t)x + [A(t,x) - B(t)]x + F(t,x), we have

$$W'_{(N)}(t,x(t)) \leq \exp\left\{-K\int_{\tau}^{t} \eta(s)ds\right\} \left[-K\eta(t)U(t,x(t)) + U'_{(L)}(t,x(t)) + K\|A(t,x(t)) - B(t)\|\|x(t)\| + K\|F(t,x(t))\| \right]$$

$$\leq \exp\left\{-K\int_{\tau}^{t} \eta(s)ds\right\} \left(-K\eta(t)U(t,x(t)) - \lambda U(t,x(t)) + K\eta(t)U(t,x(t)) + K\|F(t,x(t))\| \right\}$$

$$\leq -\lambda W(t,x(t)) + K\|F(t,x(t))\|$$

for $t \geq \tau$, and hence

$$W(t,x(t)) \leq \left(W(\tau,\xi) + \frac{\|\xi\| CK^2 \exp(K\delta)}{1 - CK \exp(K\delta)} \right) \exp(-\lambda(t-\tau)).$$

Therefore

$$\|x(t)\| \le \exp(K\delta) \left(K + \frac{CK^2 \exp(K\delta)}{1 - CK \exp(K\delta)} \right) \|\xi\| \exp(-\lambda(t - \tau))$$

$$= \frac{K \exp(K\delta) \|\xi\|}{1 - CK \exp(K\delta)} \exp(-\lambda(t - \tau))$$

for $t \geq \tau$, which implies that the zero solution of (N) is exponentially asymptotically stable in the large. This completes the proof. Q.E.D.

CHAPTER 7

ASYMPTOTIC EQUIVALENCE

7.1. Introduction.

The following linear ordinary differential system (L) and quasilinear system (N)

$$(L) x' = B(t)x$$

$$(N) x' = A(t,x)x + F(t,x)$$

are considered in this chapter. Here B(t) is a real $n \times n$ matrix continuous on R^+ , and A(t,x) and F(t,x) are both continuous on $R^+ \times R^n$. The asymptotic equivalence between (L) and (N) is treated under the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 7.1. There exists a constant $K \geq 1$ such that

(7.1)
$$\|X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(\tau)\| \le K$$

for t \geq τ \geq 0, where X_B is the fundamental matrix of (L) such that $X_B(0) = I$. Here I is the identity matrix.

Hypothesis 7.1 holds (i.e., the zero solution of (L) is uniformly stable) if and only if all the solutions of (L) are uniformly bounded (see [23]). It is assumed that A(t,x) is sufficiently close to B(t) in the following sense.

Hypothesis 7.2. There exists a constant $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|X\| \le r} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \le \delta$$

for any $r \geq 0$.

Here A(t,x) and F(t,x) are not necessarily Lipschitz continuous. However, the following hypothesis is assumed.

Hypothesis 7.3. All the solutions of (N) for initial value problems are uniquely determined.

In what follows sufficient conditions for the asymptotic equivalence are given by a similar approach to [47] and [55] as well as by using Schauder's fixed point theorem. In Theorem 7.3.1, under a condition which is concerned with the integral of F(t,x) in the neighborhood of the origin, the uniform stability of the zero solution for (N) and the asymptotic equivalence between (L) and (N) are proved. In Theorem 7.3.2 the condition on F(t,x), which is considered for the existence of solutions of (N) in [40] and [44], ensures the uniform boundedness of solutions for (N) and the asymptotic equivalence between the two systems.

7.2. Preliminaries.

Lemma 7.2.1. Suppose that Hypotheses 7.1 - 7.2 hold. Then, for any $r \ge 0$ and $y \in C(R^+)$ such that $\|y\|_{\infty} \le r$, we have

(7.2)
$$\|X_y(t)X_y^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K \exp(K\delta)$$

for $t \ge \tau \ge 0$, where X_y is a fundamental matrix solutions of

$$x' = A(t, y(t))x \text{ and } X_{y}(0) = I.$$

Proof. Since $X_y'(t) = B(t)X_y(t) + [A(t,y(t)) - B(t)]X_y(t)$, by the variation of parameters formula, we have

$$\begin{split} X_{y}(t) &= X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(\tau)X_{y}(\tau) \\ &+ X_{B}(t) \int_{\tau}^{t} X_{B}^{-1}(s)[A(s,y(s)) - B(s)]X_{y}(s)ds \end{split}$$

for $t \ge \tau \ge 0$. It follows that, by (7.1),

$$\|X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K + K \int_{\tau} \|A(s,y(s)) - B(s)\| \|X_{y}(s)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)\| ds$$

for $t \geq \tau \geq 0$. From Gronwall's lemma, we get

$$\|X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(\tau)\| \leq K \exp \left(\int_{\tau}^{t} \|A(s,y(s)) - B(s)\| ds \right)$$

$$\leq K \exp(K\delta)$$

for $t \geq \tau \geq 0$. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

By Schauder's fixed point theorem the uniform stability of the zero solution of (N), with $F(t,0) \equiv 0$, is shown as follows:

Lemma 7.2.2. Let Hypotheses 7.1 - 7.3 hold. Suppose that $F(t,0) \equiv 0$ and that there exists a positive number $C < 1/\{K\exp(K\delta)\}$ such that

(7.3)
$$\lim_{r \to +0} \inf_{r} \frac{1}{r} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le r} ||F(s,x)|| ds \le C.$$

Then the zero solution of (N) is uniformly stable.

The above lemma can be proved in the same way as the proof of Theorem 6.3.1 in Chapter 6. Furthermore the following lemma is obtained.

Lemma 7.2.3. Let Hypotheses 7.1 - 7.3 hold. Suppose that the following condition is satisfied.

(7.4)
$$\lim_{r \to +\infty} \inf_{\tau} \frac{1}{r} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le r} ||F(s,x)|| ds \le C,$$

where $C < 1/\{K\exp(K\delta)\}$. Then the solutions of (N) are uniformly bounded.

7.3. Asymptotic Equivalence.

In the following theorem the asymptotic equivalence between (L) and (N), zero solutions of which are uniformly stable, respectively, is shown by Schauder's fixed point theorem.

Theorem 7.3.1. Suppose that the assumption in Lemma 7.2.2 holds. Then (L) and (N) are asymptotically equivalent.

Proof. Let $a_0 > 0$ satisfy $a_0 < 1 - CK \exp(K\delta)$. From Hypothesis 7.1 and (7.3), there exist positive numbers a_1 and η ($a_1 > \eta$) such that, when $\tau \ge 0$ and $\|\xi\| \le \eta$,

(7.5)
$$||x_{1}(t)|| \leq \frac{a_{1}(1 - CK\exp(K\delta) - a_{0})}{K\exp(K\delta)}$$

for $t \geq \tau$, and that

(7.6)
$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|F(s,x)\| ds} \le a_{1}^{C}.$$

Here $x_1(\cdot)$ is the solution of (L) passing through ξ at τ . We shall show that there exists a solution $x(\cdot)$ of (N) such that

$$||x(t) - x_1(t)|| \to 0$$

as $t \to +\infty$, and $||x(t)|| \le a_1$ for $t \ge \tau$. Let $\{\epsilon_i > 0\}$ be a sequence such that

(7.7)
$$\varepsilon_0 \leq \min \left(a_1 - \eta, \frac{a_0 a_1}{K \exp(K \delta)} \right) \text{ and that } \varepsilon_i \leq \frac{\varepsilon_{i-1}}{3K}$$

for $i \in N$. From Hypothesis 7.1 and (7.3), there exists a divergent sequence { $t_i \ge \tau$: $t_0 = \tau$, $t_i > t_{i-1}$ for $i \in N$ } such that

(7.8)
$$a_{1} \int_{\|x\| \leq a_{1}}^{+\infty} \sup_{i=1}^{A(s,x)} -B(s) \|ds \leq \varepsilon_{i}$$

and that

(7.9)
$$\int_{t_{i-1}}^{+\infty} \sup \|F(s,x)\| ds \leq \varepsilon_{i}$$

for $i \in \mathbb{N}$. Let $J_i = [\tau, t_i]$ and $J = [\tau, +\infty)$. We define a number $m(i) = \max\{ \|A(t,x)\|a_1 + \|F(t,x)\| \colon t \in J_i, \|x\| \le a_1 \}$

and denote the following sets.

$$C(i) = \{ z \in C(J) : z \in C(i-1), \|z(t) - z(r)\| \le m(i)|t - r| \}$$
 for $t, r \in J_i$, and $\|z(t) - x_1(t)\| \le \varepsilon_i$ for $t \ge t_i \}$

for $i \in N$, where

$$C(0) = \{ z \in C(J) : ||z(t)|| \leq a_1 \text{ for } t \in J \}.$$

Let D(i) be the subset in $C(J_i)$ such that, for any $y \in D(i)$, there exists a $z \in C(i)$ satisfying z(t) = y(t) for $t \in J_i$. Then D(i) is convex and closed. By Ascoli-Arzela's theorem, it is a relatively compact subset in $C(J_i)$ for $i \in N$.

Consider an initial value problem

$$(N_y)$$
 $x' = A(t, y(t))x + F(t, y(t)), x(t_i) = y(t_i)$

for $t \in J_i$, where $y \in D(i)$. There exists one and only one solution x_y of (N_y) , which belongs to $C(J_i)$, such that

$$(7.10) x_y(t) = X_y(t)X_y^{-1}(t_i)y(t_i) + \int_{t_i}^{t} X_y(t)X_y^{-1}(s)F(s,y(s))ds$$

for $t \in J_i$. It follows that, by (7.2), (7.5), (7.6), (7.7), and the definition of D(i),

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq K \exp(K\delta) \|y(t_{i})\| + K \exp(K\delta) \int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup \|F(s,y)\| ds$$

$$\leq K \exp(K\delta) \left[\frac{a_1(1 - CK \exp(K\delta) - a_0)}{K \exp(K\delta)} + \varepsilon_i + a_1 C \right]$$

for
$$t \in J_i$$
. Since $x_y(t) = y(t_i) + \int_{t_i}^{t} [A(s,y(s))x_y(s) + F(s,y(s))]ds$

for $t \in J_i$, we obtain

$$||x_{y}(t) - x_{y}(r)|| \leq \left| \int_{r}^{t} [||A(s, y(s))||a_{1} + ||F(s, y(s))||] ds \right|$$

$$(7.11)$$

$$\leq m(i)|t - r|$$

for t, $r \in J_i$. We shall show that x_y belongs to D(i-1). It suffices that $\|x_y(t) - x_1(t)\| \le \varepsilon_{i-1}$ for $t \in I_i = [t_{i-1}, t_i]$. Since

$$x_{y}(t) = X_{B}(t)X_{B}^{-1}(t_{i})y(t_{i}) + X_{B}(t)\int_{t_{i}}^{t} X_{B}^{-1}(s)[A(s,y(s)) - B(s)]x_{y}(s)ds$$
(7.12)

+ $X_B(t) \int_t^t X_B^{-1}(s) F(s, y(s)) ds$

and $x_1(t) = X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(t_i)x_1(t_i)$ for $t \in I_i$, we have, by the definition of D(i), (7.1), (7.7), (7.8), and (7.9),

$$\|x_{y}(t) - x_{1}(t)\| \leq K\varepsilon_{i} + Ka_{1} \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \|A(s, y(s)) - B(s)\|ds + K \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \|F(s, y(s))\|ds$$

$$(7.13) \leq 3K\varepsilon_{i}$$

$$\leq \varepsilon_{i-1}$$

for $t \in I_i$, and hence $x_y \in D(i)$. We can define an operator V : D(i) $\rightarrow D(i)$ by $V(y) = x_y$. It can be seen that

$$[V(y)](t) = X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(t_{i})y(t_{i}) + X_{y}(t)\int_{t_{i}}^{t} X_{y}^{-1}(s)F(s,y(s))ds$$

for $t \in J_i$, then V is continuous on D(i). As $n \to +\infty$, if $y_n \to y_0$ in D(i), then $X_{y_n}(t) \to X_{y_0}(t)$ uniformly for $t \in J_i$. By using Schauder's

fixed point theorem, V has at least one fixed point x_f in D(i) for any $i \in \mathbf{N}$. From the definition of D(i), there exists a $z \in C(i)$ such that $z(t) = x_f(t)$ for $t \in J_i$. Let $x_i = z$. Then we obtain a sequence $\{x_i\}$, where $\|x_i(t)\| \leq a_1$ for $t \in J_i$, and $\{x_i\}$ is equicontinuous on any compact interval in $[\tau, +\infty)$. In a similar way to the proof of Ascoli-Arzela's theorem, there exists a subsequence, which limit is a solution x of (N) as well as satisfies

$$||x(t) - x_1(t)|| \to 0$$

as $t \to +\infty$.

Conversely, by Lemma 7.2.2, there exists a positive number $\eta < a_{\eta}$ such that, when $\tau \geq 0$ and $\|\xi\| \leq \eta$, the solution of (N)

$$||y(t;\tau,\xi)|| \leq \frac{a_1(1 - CK\exp(K\delta) - a_0)}{K\exp(K\delta)},$$

where a_0 and a_1 are the same as in (7.5). We denote $y(\cdot)$ by the solution $y(\cdot;\tau,\xi)$ and X_y the fundamental matrix for solutions of x'=A(t,y(t))x.

Consider the following sequence { $\epsilon_i > 0$ } such that

$$\varepsilon_0 \leq \left(a_1 - \eta, \frac{a_0 a_1}{K \exp(K \delta)} \right)$$
 and that $\varepsilon_i \leq \frac{\varepsilon_{i-1}}{3K \exp(K \delta)}$,

and { $t_i \ge \tau$ } satisfying the foregoing (7.8) and (7.9). We define

$$m_1(i) = \max\{ \|B(t)\|a_1 : t \in J_i, \|x\| \le a_1 \}$$

and the following sets $C_1(i)$, $D_1(i)$ (for $i \in N$) and $C_1(0)$.

$$C_{1}(i) = \{ z \in C(J) : z \in C_{1}(i-1), \|z(t) - z(r)\| \leq m_{1}(i) |t - r|$$
 for $t, r \in J_{i}$, and $\|z(t) - y(t)\| \leq \varepsilon_{i}$ for $t \geq t_{i} \};$

$$C_1(0) = \{ z \in C(J) : ||z(t)|| \le a_1 \text{ for } t \in J \};$$

$$D_1(i) = \{ u \in C(J_i) : there exists a z \in C_1(i) such that$$

$$z(t) = u(t) for any t \in J_i \}.$$

For any $i \in N$ and $u \in D_1(i)$, there exists one and only one solution x_{ii} for the following initial value problem

$$x' = B(t)x, \quad x(t_i) = u(t_i),$$

where $t \in J_i$. Since $x_u(t) = X_B(t)X_B^{-1}(t_i)u(t_i)$, we have

$$\|x_{u}(t)\| \leq K \left[\frac{a_{1}(1 - CK \exp(K\delta) - a_{0})}{K \exp(K\delta)} + \varepsilon_{i} \right] \leq a_{1}$$

for $t \in J_i$. This yields

$$\|x_{u}(t) - x_{u}(r)\| \le \left\| \int_{r}^{t} \|B(s)\|a_{1}ds \right\|$$

$$\leq m_1(i)|t-r|$$

for t, $r \in J_i$. Furthermore

$$\|x_u(t) - y(t)\| \le \varepsilon_{i-1}$$

for $t \in I_i$. In fact, it is follows that

$$x_{u}(t) = X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(t_{i})u(t_{i}) + X_{y}(t)\int_{t_{i}}^{t} X_{y}^{-1}(s)[B(s)-A(s,y(s))]x_{u}(s)ds$$

and

$$y(t) = X_{y}(t)X_{y}^{-1}(t_{i})y(t_{i}) + X_{y}(t)\int_{t_{i}}^{t} X_{y}^{-1}(s)F(s,y(s))ds$$

for $t \in I_i$, we obtain

$$||x_{u}(t) - y(t)|| \le K \exp(K\delta) ||y(t_{i}) - u(t_{i})||$$

$$+ K \exp(K\delta) a_1 \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} \|B(s) - A(s, y(s))\| ds + K \exp(K\delta) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} \|F(s, y(s))\| ds$$

$$\leq \varepsilon_{i-1}$$

for $t \in I_i$. Hence x_u belongs to $D_1(i)$. In the same argument used in (7.14), there exists a solution x of (L) such that

$$||x(t) - y(t)|| \to 0$$

as $t \to +\infty$. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

Under the condition that (7.4) holds, the asymptotic equivalence

between (L) and (N), solutions of which are uniformly bounded, respectively, is proved by Schauder's fixed point theorem.

Theorem 7.3.2. Suppose that the same assumption in Lemma 7.2.3 holds. Then (L) and (N) are asymptotically equivalent.

Proof. From Hypothesis 7.1, for any $\alpha>0$, there exists a $\beta>0$ such that, when $\tau\geq0$ and $\|\xi\|\leq\alpha$, the solution of (N)

$$\|x_1(t;\tau,\xi)\| \leq \beta$$

for $t \ge \tau$. Let $x_1(\cdot) = x_1(\cdot; \tau, \xi)$. By (7.4) we can choose a $b > \beta$ such that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le b} \|F(s,x)\| ds \le bC.$$

Let { $\varepsilon_i > 0$ } be a sequence satisfying $\varepsilon_0 \le b - \beta$ and $\varepsilon_i \le \varepsilon_{i-1}/(3K)$ for $i \in N$. From Hypothesis 7.1 and (7.4), there exists a divergent sequence { $t_i \ge \tau$: $t_0 = \tau$, $t_i > t_{i-1}$ for $i \in N$ } such that

$$b(1 + C)\exp(K\delta) \int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le b} \|A(s,x) - B(s)\| ds \le \varepsilon_{i}$$

and that

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \sup_{\|x\| \le b} \|F(s,x)\| ds \le \varepsilon_{i}$$

for $i \in N$. We define a number n(i) and sets E(i) (for $i \in N$), E(0) as follows:

$$n(i) = \max\{ \|A(t,x)\|b+\|F(t,x)\| : t \in J_i=[\tau,t_i], \|x\| \leq b \};$$

$$E(i) = \{ z \in C(J) : z \in E(i-1), \|z(t) - z(r)\| \le n(i) |t - r|$$
 for t, $r \in J_i$, and $\|z(t) - x_1(t)\| \le \varepsilon_i$ for $t \ge t_i \};$

$$E(0) = \{ z \in C(J) : ||z(t)|| \leq b \text{ for } t \in J = [\tau, +\infty) \}.$$

Let F(i) be the subset in $C(J_i)$ such that, for any $y \in F(i)$, there exists a $z \in E(i)$ such that z(t) = y(t) for $t \in J_i$. F(i) is a convex and compact subset in $C(J_i)$ for $i \in N$.

Consider an initial value problem

$$(N_V)$$
 $x' = A(t, y(t))x + F(t, y(t)), x(t_i) = y(t_i)$

for $t \in J_i$, where $y \in F(i)$. The solution x_y of the above problem satisfies (7.12) for $i \in N$ and $t \in I_i = [t_{i-1}, t_i]$. We have

$$\|x_{y}(t)\| \leq K(\|x_{1}(t)\| + \varepsilon_{i-1}) + K \int_{t}^{t_{i}} \|A(s, y(s)) - B(s)\| \|x_{y}(s)\| ds$$

$$+ K \int_{t}^{t} \|F(s,y(s))\| ds$$

$$\leq bK + K \int_{t}^{t} ||A(s,y(s)) - B(s)|| ||x_{y}(s)|| ds + bCK,$$

so that, by using Gronwall's lemma, we obtain

$$\|x_y(t)\| \le bK(1 + C)\exp(K\delta)$$

for $t \in I_i$. Moreover $||x_y(t)|| \le b$ for $t \in J_i$. In a similar way to (7.13), we have

$$\|x_{y}(t) - x_{1}(t)\| \le K\varepsilon_{i} + bK(1 + C)\exp(K\delta) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \|A(s, y(s)) - B(s)\|ds$$

+
$$K \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} ||F(s, y(s))|| ds$$

$$\leq \varepsilon_{i-1}$$

for $i \in N$ and $t \in I_i$, and hence

$$\|x_{_{\boldsymbol{V}}}(t)\| \leq \|x_{_{\boldsymbol{1}}}(t)\| + \varepsilon_{_{\boldsymbol{i}-1}} \leq \beta + \varepsilon_{_{\boldsymbol{0}}} \leq b$$

for $t \in J_i$. In a similar way to (7.11), we get

$$||x_y(t) - x_y(r)|| \le n(i)|t - r|$$

for t, $r \in J_i$. Therefore x_y belongs to F(i).

In the same manner as (7.14), there exists a solution x of (N) such that

$$||x(t) - x_1(t)|| \to 0$$

as $t \to +\infty$.

From Lemma 7.2.3, for any $\alpha > 0$, there exists a $\beta_1 > 0$ such that, when $\tau \geq 0$ and $\|\xi\| \leq \alpha$, the solution y of (N) satisfies $\|y(t)\| \leq \beta_1$ for $t \geq \tau$, where $y(\tau) = \xi$. In the same way as (7.14), there exists a solution x of (L) such that

$$||x(t) - y(t)|| \to 0$$

as $t \to +\infty$. This completes the proof.

Q.E.D.

References

Anichini, G.

- [1] A Lipshitz boundary value problem for nonlinear ordinary differential equations on non compact intervals. Nonlinear Anal. Theorey, Methods, and Appl., 4, 1123-1130 (1980).
- [2] Nonlinear problems for systems of differential equations. ibid., 1, 691-699 (1977).

Athanassov, Z.S.

[3] Existence, uniqueness, and stability theorems for bounded solutions of nonlinear differential systems. Ann. Math. Pura Appl., 140, 301-330 (1985).

Avramescu, C.

[4] Sur L'existence des solutions convergents des systemes d'equations differentielles non linearies. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl., 81, 147-168 (1969).

Bellman, R.

[5] Stability Theory of Differential Equations. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1953.

Bernfeld, S.R. and Lakshmikantham, V.

[6] An Introduction to Nonlinear Boundary Value Problems. Academic Press, New York, 1974.

Brauer, F. and Wong, J.S.W.

- [7] On asymptotic behavior of purturbed linear systems. J. Diff. Equations, 6, 142-153 (1969).
- [8] On the asymptotic relationships between solutions of two systems ordinary differential equations. ibid., 6,527-543(1969).

Burton, T.A.

[9] Stability and Periodic Solutions of Ordinary and Functional Differential Equations. Academic Press, New York, 1985.

Coddington, E.A. and Levinson, N.

[10] Theory of Ordinary Differential Equations. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1955.

Conti, G. and Iannacci, R.

- [11] Nonzero solutions of nonlinear systems of differential equations via fixed point theorems for multivalued maps. Nonlinear Anal., Theory, Methods and Appl., 6, 415-421 (1982). Conti, R.
- [12] Equazioni differenziali ordinarie con condizioni lineari generali. Atti. Accad. Naz. Lincei Rend. Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Natur., 26, 636-640 (1959).
- [13] Problèmes linéaires pour les équations differentielles ordinaries. Math. Nachr., 23, 161-178 (1961).
- [14] Equazioni differenziali ordinarie quasilineari con condizioni lineari. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl., 57, 49-61 (1962).
- [15] Recent Trends in the theory of boundary value problems for ordinary differential equations. Boll. Un. Mat. Ital., 22, 135-178 (1967).

Coppel, W.A.

[16] Stability and Asymptotic Behavior of Differential Equations.

D. C. Heath and Company, Boston, 1965.

Cronin, J.

[17] Fixed Points and Topological Degree in Nonlinear Analysis.

Mathematical Surveys 11, Amer. Math. Soc. Providence, R. I., 1964.

[18] Quasilinear equations and equations with large nonlinearities. Rocky J. Math., 4, 41-63 (1974).

Dunford, N. J. and Schwartz, J. T.

[19] Linear Operatos, 1. Interscience Publ., New York, 1988. Ehrmann, H.

[20] Ein Existenzsatz für die Lösungen gewissen Gleichungen mit Nebenbedingungen bei beschränkter Nichtlinearität. Arch. Rat. Mech. Anal., 7, 349-358 (1961).

Gussefeld, G.

[21] Der topologische abbildungsgräd für vollstetige Vektorfelder zum Nachweis von periodischen Lösungen. Math. Nachr., 36, 231-233 (1968).

Halanay, A.

[22] Differential Equations: Stability, Oscillation, Time Lags.
Academic Press, New York, 1966.

Hale, J.K.

[23] Ordinary Differential Equations. Krieger, Malabar, Florida, 1980.

Hartman, P.

[24] Ordinary Differential Equations. Birkhäuser, Boston, 1982, 2nd edition.

Istratescu, V. I.

[25] Fixed Point Theory. D. Reidel Publ., Dordrecht, Holland, 1981.

Kartsatos, A.G.

- [26] A boundary value problem on an infinite interval. Proc. Edinburh Math. Soc., 19, 245-252 (1975).
- [27] Advanced Differential Equations. Mariner, Tampa, Florida, 1980.
- [28] A stability property of the solution to a boundary value problem on an infinite interval. Math. Japon., 19, 187-194 (1974).
- [29] Bounded solutions to perturbed nonlinear systems and asymptotic relationships. J. Reine Angew. Math., 273, 170-177 (1975).
- [30] Convergence in purturbed nonlinear systems. Tôhoku Math.

 J., 24, 539-546 (1972).
- [31] Locally invertible operators and existence problems in differential systems. Tôhoku Math. J., 28, 167-176 (1976).
- [32] Nonzero solutions to boundary value problems for nonlinear systems. Pacific J. Math. 53, 425-433 (1974).
- [33] The Leray-Schauder's theorem and the existence of solutions to boundary value problems on infinite intervals. Indiana Univ. Math. J., 23, 1021-1029 (1974).

Kartsatos, A.G. and Michaelides, G.J.

- [34] Existence of convergent solutions to quasilinear systems and asymptotic equivalence. J. Diff. Equations, 13, 481-489 (1973). Kato, J.
- [35] Asymptotic equivalence between systems of differential equations and their purturbed systems. Funkcialaj Ekvacioj, 8, 45-78 (1966).

[36] The asymptotic relations of two systems of ordinary differential equations. Contr. Diff. Equations, 2, 141-161 (1963).

Krasnosel'skii, M.A.

[37] The Operator Translation along the trajectories of differential equations. Translations of Mathematical Monograph 19, Amer. Math. Sco., 1968.

Lakshmikantham, V. and Leela, S.

[38] Differential and Integral Inequalities, 1. Academic Press, New York, 1969.

LaSalle, J.P. and Lefschetz, S.

[39] Stability by Liapunov's Direct Method with Applications.

Academic Press, New York, 1961.

Lasota, A. and Opial, Z.

[40] Sur les solutions périodiques des équations différentielles ordinaires, Ann. Polon. Math., 16, 69-94, (1964).

Lefschetz, S.

[41] Differential Equations: Geometric Theory. Weily (International), New York, 1957.

Lloyd, N.G.

[42] Degree Theory. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1978.

Onuchic, N.

- [43] Nonlinear perturbation of a linear system of ordinary differential equations. Michigan Math. J., 11, 237-242 (1964).

 Opial, Z.
- [44] Linear problems for systems of nonlinear differential equations. J. Diff. Equations, 3, 580-594 (1967).

- Reissig, R., Sansone, G. and Conti, R.
 - [45] Nichtlineare Differentialgleichungen Höherer Ordnung, Cremonese, Rome, 1969.

Rouche, R. and Mawhin, J.

- [46] Equaions Différentilles Ordinaires. Masson, Paris, 1973. Saito, S.
- [47] Global stability of solutions for quasilinear ordinary differential systems (to appear).
- [48] Asymptotic equivalence between linear and quasilinear ordinary differential systems (to appear).

Saito, S. and Yamamoto, M.

- [49] On periodic solutions for the periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system containing a parameter. Proc. Japan Acad., 63A, 382-385 (1987).
- [50] On the existence of periodic solutions for periodic quasilinear ordinary differential systems. Proc. Japan Acad., 63A, 62-65 (1987).
- [51] On the existence of solutions for the boundary value problem of quasilinear differential equations on an infinite interval.

 Proc. Japan Acad., 63A, 190-193 (1987).
- [52] On the stability of solutions of the quasilinear ordinary differential system. IEICE, technical report, Vol. 87, No. 342, NLP87-69, pp.9-16 (1988).
- [53] Periodic solutions for the periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system. Math. Japon,, Vol. 34, No.1 (accepted).
- [54] The boundary value problem of the quasilinear ordinary differential system on an infinite interval. Math. Japon.,

- Vol. 34, No. 3 (accepted).
- [55] The boundary value problem of the quasilinear ordinary differential system on a finite interval. Math. Japon., Vol. 34, No. 5 (accepted).
- [56] The continuous dependence of periodic solutions for the periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system containing a parameter (to appear).

Sansone, G. and Conti, R.

- [57] Non-linear differential equations, Pergamon Press, 1964.
- Smart, D.R.
- [58] Fixed Point Theorems, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1980. Vidossich, G.
- [59] Solution of Kartsatos' problem on nonlinear boundary value problems for ordinary differential equations on infinite intervals. Math. Nachr., 130, 87-90 (1987).

Yamamoto, M.

[60] Stability of Ordinary Differential Equations. Zikkyo Publishing Company, Tokyo, 1979.

Yoshizawa, T.

- [61] Stability Theory and Existence of Periodic solutions and Almost Periodic Solutions. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1975.
- [62] Stability Theory by Liapunov's Second Method. Math. Soc. Japan, Tokyo, 1966.

Zeidler,

[63] Nonlinear Functional Analysis and its Applications, 1: Fixed-Point Theorems. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1986.

Brockett, R.W.

[64] Finite Dimensional Linear Systems, Wiely, New York, 1970. Cesari, L.

[65] Optimization-Theory and Applications, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1983.

Kalman, R.E.

[66] On the structural properties of linear constant, maltivariable systems, Proceeding of the 1966 IFAC Conference, Butterworths, London.

Narendra, K.S. and Taylor, J.H.

[67] Frequency Domain Criteria for Absolute Stability, Academic Press, New York, 1973.

Zubov, V.I.

[68] Mathematical Methods for the Study of Automatic Control Systems, Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1962.

有本

[69] 線形システム理論, 産業図書, 東京, 1974.

平井, 池田

[70] 非線形制御システムの解析,オーム社,東京,1986.

木.村

[71]動的システムの理論, 産業図書, 東京, 1974.

児玉, 須田

[72]システム制御のためのマトリクス理論、計測自動制御学会、1978.

レフシェッツ

[73] 非線形制御系の安定性、産業図書、東京、1964(訳:加藤).

ランダウ, 富塚

[74] 適応制御システムの理論と実際,オーム社,東京,1981.

Saito S.

[75] Global behavior of solutions of quasilinear ordinary differential systems (to appear).

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

- [1] Saito, S. and Yamamoto, M.: On periodic solutions for the periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system containing a parameter. Proc. Japan Acad., 63A, 382-385 (1987).
- [2] Saito, S. and Yamamoto, M.: On the existence of periodic solutions for periodic quasilinear ordinary differential systems. Proc. Japan Acad., 63A, 62-65 (1987).
- [3] Saito, S. and Yamamoto, M.: On the existence of solutions for the boundary value problem of quasilinear differential equations on an infinite interval. Proc. Japan Acad., 63A, 190-193 (1987).
- [4] Saito, S. and Yamamoto, M.: Periodic solutions for the periodic quasilinear ordinary differential system. Math. Japon., Vol. 34, No. 1 (accepted).
- [5] Saito, S. and Yamamoto, M.: The boundary value problem of the quasilinear ordinary differential system on an infinite interval. Math. Japon., Vol. 34, No. 3 (accepted).
- [6] Saito, S. and Yamamoto, M.: The boundary value problem of the quasilinear ordinary differential system on a finite interval.

 Math. Japon., Vol. 34, No. 5 (accepted).
- [7] 齋藤誠慈,山本稔:準線形常微分方程式系の解の安定性について,電子情報通信学会技術研究報告,非線形問題,NLP87-69,pp.9-16(1988).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to express his sincere appreciation to Professor Minoru Yamamoto for supervising this thesis and giving invaluable suggestions and constant encouragement.

The author wishes to acknowledge Professor T. Nishida and Professor K. Ikeda for their useful advice and helpful comments on this work. The author also would like to thank Professor S. Minami for improving this thesis.

Furthermore, the author is indebted to Associate Professor H. Yasui and Dr. K. Maruo for useful comments on this work.

Finally, the author is grateful to Professor M. Yamamoto and the members of Professor Yamamoto's laboratory for completing this thesis and, in particular, Mrs. K. Kanzaki for her aid.